Aus der Klinik für Radiologie

der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin

DISSERTATION

Cardiorespiratory fitness and prostate cancer – analysis of the FIT-Cancer Cohort Kardiorespiratorische Fitness und das Prostatakarzinom – Analyse der FIT-Cancer Cohort

> zur Erlangung des akademischen Grades Doctor medicinae (Dr. med.)

vorgelegt der Medizinischen Fakultät Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin

> von Cara Reiter-Brennan aus München

Datum der Promotion: 30.11.2023

Folgende Daten im Manteltext wurden auch in zwei Abstracts auf dem Annual American Association for Cancer Research (AACR) Congress, im Juni 2020 veröffentlicht. In dem ersten Abstract wurde der Effekt von kardiovaskulärer Fitness auf das Screening-Verhalten im Rahmen des Henry Ford FIT Projekts evaluiert. Der zweite Abstract beschreibt, dass eine niedrigere kardiovaskuläre Fitness vor Diagnose eines Prostata-Karzinoms mit einem höheren Gesamtmortalitätsrisiko assoziiert ist.

Cara Reiter-Brennan, Omar Dzaye, Mouaz H. Al-Mallah, Zeina Dardari, Clinton
A. Brawner, Lois E. Lamerato, Steven J. Keteyian, Jonathan
K. Ehrman, Kala Visvanathan, Michael J. Blaha and Catherine Handy Marshall
Cardiorespiratory fitness and PSA screening patterns in the Henry Ford FIT Project
[abstract]. In: Proceedings: AACR Annual Meeting 2020; April 27-28, 2020 and June 22-24, 2020; Philadelphia, PA: AACR; 2020. Abstract nr 5773

Cara Reiter-Brennan, Omar Dzaye, Mouaz H. Al-Mallah, Zeina Dardari, Clinton
A. Brawner, Lois E. Lamerato, Steven J. Keteyian, Jonathan
K. Ehrman, Kala Visvanathan, Michael J. Blaha and Catherine Handy Marshall
Cardiorespiratory fitness levels in men who develop prostate cancer and its association with
all-cause mortality [abstract]. In: Proceedings: AACR Annual Meeting 2020; April 27-28,
2020 and June 22-24, 2020; Philadelphia, PA: AACR; 2020. Abstract nr 4348

Table of Contents

A	ABBREVIATIONS				
1.	ABS	STRACT	7		
	1.1.	English	7		
	1.2.	DEUTSCH	8		
2.	INT	RODUCTION	10		
	2.1.	EPIDEMIOLOGY	10		
	2.2.	RISK FACTORS	11		
	2.3.	PROSTATE CANCER RISK GROUPS AND PROGNOSIS	12		
	2.4.	EARLY DETECTION OF PROSTATE CANCER	12		
	2.5.	HISTORY OF PSA TESTING	15		
	2.5.2	1. US-PLCO trial	16		
	2.5.2	2. ERSPC trial	16		
	2.6.	HARMS OF SCREENING	18		
	2.7.	GUIDELINE RECOMMENDATIONS ON PSA SCREENING	19		
	2.8.	CARDIORESPIRATORY FITNESS IN PREVENTIVE MEDICINE	21		
	2.9.	MEASUREMENT OF CARDIORESPIRATORY FITNESS	22		
	2.10.	CARDIORESPIRATORY FITNESS AND PROSTATE CANCER	22		
	2.11.	OBJECTIVE	24		
3.	MA	TERIALS AND METHODS	25		
	3.1.	PATIENTS			
	31	The FIT-Cancer Cohort	25		
	3.1.2	2 Population			
	3.2.	Exposure			
	3.3.	Covariates			
	3.4.	OUTCOMES	29		
	3.4.	1. PSA Screening	29		
	3.4.2	2. Prostate cancer incidence			
	3.4.	3. All-cause mortality	29		
	3.5.	STATISTICAL ANALYSIS	30		
4.	RES	SULTS	32		
	4.1				
	4.1.	FITNESS AND PSA TESTING	36		
	4.2.	FITNESS AND PROSTATE CANCER INCIDENCE	37		
	4.3.	FITNESS AND ALL-CAUSE MORTALITY AMONG MEN DIAGNOSED WITH PROSTATE CANCER	39		

5.	DISC	CUSSION
	5.1.	PROSTATE CANCER INCIDENCE AND FITNESS
	5.2.	AGGRESSIVE PROSTATE CANCER
	5.3.	ALL-CAUSE MORTALITY
	5.4.	CLINICAL RELEVANCE
	5.4.1.	Lifestyle interventions
	5.4.2.	Risk reclassification
	5.4.3.	Reducing overdiagnosis47
	5.5.	LIMITATIONS
6.	. SUM	MARY
7.	REF	ERENCES
E	IDESSTA	ATTLICHE VERSICHERUNG76
A	NTEILS	ERKLÄRUNG AN ERFOLGTER PUBLIKATION77
A	USZUG	AUS DER JOURNAL SUMMARY LIST (ISI WEB OF KNOWLEDGE SM)78
0	RIGINA	LPUBLIKATION81
L	EBENSL	AUF
P	UBLIKA	TIONSLISTE
D	ANKSA	GUNG / ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Abbreviations

ACS	American Cancer Society
ADT	Androgen deprivation therapy
BMI	Body mass index
BRCA 1/2	Breast cancer type 1/2 susceptibility protein
CHF	Chronic heart failure
CI	Confidence Interval
CVD	Cardiovascular disease
DRE	Digital rectal examination
EAU	European Association of Urology
ERSPC	European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer
FIT	Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project
GS	Gleason score
HR	Hazard ratio
IQR	Interquartile range
IRR	Incidence rate ratio
ISUP	International Society for Urological Pathology
MET	Metabolic Equivalent of Task
MI	Myocardial infarction
mpMRI	Multi-spectrum Magnetic resonance imaging
NND	Number needed to diagnose
PI-RADS	Prostate Imaging-Reporting and Data System
PSA	Prostate specific antigen
RR	Risk ratio
SD	Standard deviation
SEER	National Cancer Institute's Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results
TRUS	Transrectal ultrasound
US-PLCO	United States based Prostate, Lung, Colorectal, and Ovarian Cancer trial
USPSTF	US Preventive Service Task Force

1. Abstract

1.1.English

Objective: High cardiorespiratory fitness reduces the risk of several cancers. However, the relationship between cardiorespiratory fitness and prostate cancer is not well established. This investigation aims to determine the association between cardiorespiratory fitness with prostate-specific antigen (PSA) screening, incident prostate cancer, and mortality.

Methods: Participants in this retrospective cohort study were 22,827 men aged 40 to 70 years without cancer in the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project, who received a physician-referred exercise stress testing from 1995 to 2009. Participants were grouped in categories of metabolic equivalents of task (METs) (<6 [reference], 6-9, 10-11, and \geq 12 METs) achieved during the maximal exercise stress test. PSA testing was evaluated with multivariable-adjusted Poisson regression. Multivariable adjusted cox-proportional hazards models were used to compute hazard ratios (HR), 95% confidence interval (95% CI) of incident prostate cancer, and all-cause mortality among those diagnosed with prostate cancer.

Results: Men with high fitness (METs >=12) were 29% more likely to have undergone PSA screening (95% CI, 1.2-1.3) compared to those with low fitness (<6 METs). Men with high cardiorespiratory fitness were more likely to be diagnosed with prostate cancer after adjusting for PSA screening (men aged <55 years, P = .02; men aged >55 years, P \leq .01). Cardiorespiratory fitness was not associated with advanced prostate cancer. Among men diagnosed with prostate cancer, high pre-diagnostic fitness was associated with a 60% lower risk of all-cause mortality (95% CI, 0.2-0.9).

Conclusions: While men with high fitness are more likely to undergo PSA screening tests, they are also more likely to be diagnosed with prostate cancers, although high fitness remains predictive of a lower risk of death, even among men diagnosed with prostate cancer. Cardiorespiratory fitness may identify those more likely to be screened and therefore diagnosed with less clinically significant disease, especially in men < 55.

1.2.Deutsch

Einleitung

Eine hohe kardiorespiratorische Fitness wirkt protektiv für zahlreiche Krebserkrankungen. Jedoch ist der Zusammenhang zwischen kardiorespiratorischer Fitness und dem Auftreten eines Prostatakarzinoms umstritten. Vermutlich erschwert der Bias im PSA-Screening bei Männern mit hoher Fitness die Analyse zwischen der Inzidenz von Prostatakarzinomen und kardiorespiratorischer Fitness.

Methodik

Insgesamt wurden 22.827 Männer zwischen 40 und 70 Jahren ohne Krebsdiagnose aus der retrospektiven Kohortenstudie, Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project, untersucht. Alle Männer erhielten zwischen 1995 und 2009 einen laufbandergometrischen Belastungstest, um ihre kardiorespiratorische Fitness in *Metabolic Equivalents of Task* (METs) zu quantifizieren. Die Teilnehmer wurden anhand ihres Belastungstests in vier Gruppen eingeteilt: <6 [Referenz-Wert], 6-9, 10-11, und \geq 12 METs. Mithilfe multivariabler adjustierter Poisson Regression und Cox Proportional Hazard-Modellen wurde der Zusammenhang zwischen Fitness und jeweils Erhalt eines PSA-Screenings, Prostatakarzinom-Inzidenz und Gesamtmortalität bestimmt.

Ergebnisse

Männer in der höchsten Fitness-Kategorie (METs >=12) hatten eine 29% höhere Wahrscheinlichkeit sich einem PSA-Screening zu unterziehen (95% CI, 1,2-1,3), als Männer in der niedrigsten Fitness-Kategorie (METs <6). Auch nach Adjustierung für PSA-Screening, hatten Männer, die >=12 METs in dem Belastungstest erreichten, ein größeres Risiko für eine Prostatakarzinom-Diagnose als Männer mit niedriger Fitness (Männer <55 Jahre, P = 0,02; Männer >55 Jahre, P \leq 0,01). Wir konnten keine signifikante Beziehung zwischen fortgeschrittenem Prostatakarzinom und kardiorespiratorischer Fitness feststellen. Unter den Männern, die im Verlauf ein Prostatakarzinom entwickelten und eine hohe kardiorespiratorische Fitness hatten, war das Gesamtmortalitäts-Risiko im Vergleich zu Männern mit niedriger kardiorespiratorischer Fitness um 60% reduziert (95% CI, 0,2-0,9).

8

Schlussfolgerung

Männer mit einer hohen kardiorespiratorischen Fitness haben eine deutlich höhere Wahrscheinlichkeit sich einem PSA-Screening zu unterziehen als Männer mit niedriger Fitness. Die erhöhte Prostatakarzinom-Inzidenz bei Männern mit einer hohen Fitness konnte sich nicht ganz durch das PSA-Screening-Verhalten erklären. Auch nach dessen Berücksichtigung, hatten Männer mit hoher Fitness ein größeres Risiko für eine Prostatakarzinom-Diagnose als Männer mit niedriger Fitness. Allerdings ist kardiorespiratorische Fitness ein signifikanter Prädiktor für Gesamtmortalität nach einer Prostatakarzinom-Diagnose.

2. Introduction

2.1. Epidemiology

Prostate cancer is the second most frequent cancer in men worldwide, with approximately 1,414,259 new prostate cancer cases and 375,304 prostate cancer deaths reported in 2020. (1) Prostate cancer is the third leading and second leading cause of death in Europe and in the United States, respectively. (1,2) Approximately one man in nine will suffer from a prostate cancer diagnosis during his lifetime. (1) Prostate cancer is predominantly diagnosed in men aged between 65 and 75 years. Two-thirds of prostate cancer deaths occur after 75 years of age, and the median age of death is 80 years. (3) By 2040, the global prostate cancer burden will grow to an estimated 2.3 million cases and cause 740,000 deaths, mainly due to an aging population. (4) Significant international variations in prostate cancer incidence and mortality exist. Differences in prostate cancer susceptibility due to ethnic distributions and access to health care, especially to PSA screening and prostate cancer surgery, are likely to explain these disparities. The highest rates of prostate cancer incidence are found in North America, Oceania, and Northern Europe. (5) While prostate cancer diagnosis surged during 1980-1990 after the uptake of population-based PSA screening in these countries, prostate cancer incidence stabilized or decreased following USPSTF recommendations against routine PSA screening for all men in 2012. (5,6) In contrast, prostate cancer incidence is rising in several Asian and South American, and African countries. (4) By 2040, prostate cancer incidence expects to increase by 108.3% in Africa, 81.4% in Latin America and the Caribbean, and 74.3% in Asia. (4) European incidence of prostate cancer is expected to only increase by 27.6%. (4) Increasing incidence in developing countries is likely due to an increase of PSA testing and prostate cancer diagnosis and better documentation and reporting of cases. Obesity and the prevalence of westernized, unhealthy diets offer an additional explanation for the increase in prostate cancer incidence in these countries. (7,8) North America and Western and Northern Europe have witnessed a steady decline in prostate cancer mortality, most likely as a result of earlier detection and improved treatment. (4)

While currently Africa and Asia report the lowest prostate cancer mortality rates worldwide, by 2040, the mortality rate in Africa is expected to rise by 124%, followed by Asia with an increase of 116.7%. (4) Trinidad, Tobago, and Barbados have the highest prostate cancer mortality rates worldwide, possibly reflecting the high proportion of African descent. (5,9)

2.2. Risk Factors

Age is a well-established risk factor for prostate cancer. (10) In the United States, the lifetime risk of developing prostate cancer in men over 70 years of age is 8.2%, compared to men between 50 and 59 years of age, who only carry a 1.8% lifetime risk of a cancer diagnosis. (1) The risk of prostate cancer is significantly higher among African-American men, partly explained by a higher genetic susceptibility to prostate cancer. (9) Non-Hispanic black men suffer an average annual incidence of prostate cancer of approximately 172 per 100,000 compared to 98 per 100,000 men in non-Hispanic white men. (1) Family history, especially if the relative was diagnosed before the age of 65, is associated with a higher risk of prostate cancer, and risk doubles if a first-line relative has prostate cancer. (11) Known or suspected breast cancer type 1 susceptibility protein 1 (BRCA1) or BRCA2 mutations are additional risk factors. (12) Obesity is a likely risk factor for advanced prostate cancer, and some evidence suggests an elevated risk for men with high consumption of dairy products and calcium. (13–15) Low plasma selenium and alpha-tocopherol concentrations may also increase risk. (16)

Low risk	Intermediate risk	High risk	
PSA < 10ng/mL	PSA 10-20ng/mL	PSA >20 ng/mL	Any PSA
GS < 7 (ISUP grade	GS 7 (ISUP Grade 2/3)	Or GS $>$ 7 (ISUP Grade 4/5)	Any GS (any ISUP
1)			grade)
cT1-2a	cT2b	cT2c	CT3-4 or cN+
Localized	Localized	•	Locally advanced

Table 1: International Society of Urological Pathology 2014 grades

Reproduced with permission of the EAU Guidelines Office. N. Mottet et al. 2021, Table 4.2, Place published: Arnhem, The Netherlands. Available from:

https://uroweb.org/guideline/prostate-cancer/ (17)

2.3. Prostate cancer risk groups and prognosis

Due to the different therapeutic options dependent on the stage of localized prostate cancer, men with localized prostate cancer are divided into risk groups. (Table 1) With the International Society of Urological Pathology's risk group table designed initially by D'Amici et al, the risk of biochemical recurrence of patients treated with radiotherapy or prostatectomy can be estimated. (17) Prostate cancer is associated with a highly favorable prognosis, with a 5-year survival rate of 97.8% across all cancer stages. (18) Localized cancer is disease confined to the primary site and associated with a 5-year survival approaching 100%. Localized cancers account for 76% of all diagnoses, while 13% of cancers are regional diseases spread to regional lymph nodes. (18) Distant cancers, also known as metastatic prostate cancer is significantly worse, with a 5-year survival rate of 30.2%. (18)

2.4. Early detection of prostate cancer

Prostate cancer screening and early detection are predominantly driven by prostate-specific antigen (PSA) based screening and digital rectal examination (DRE), followed by a saturation biopsy for histopathological verification. PSA is synthesized by the prostate gland and found in semen and blood. Higher PSA levels increase the likelihood of prostate cancer. (Table 2) While malignancy can elevate PSA, non-cancerous enlargements of the prostate, prostatitis, or certain urologic procedures can also increase serum PSA and cause a false-positive screening result. The definition of an abnormal PSA value used in the original seminal articles advocating for PSA screening, -> 4.0 ng/mL, remains the standard definition of a pathological PSA level. (19) Some physicians argue for a lower PSA threshold due to reports of microscopic evidence of prostate cancer, despite PSA values below 4.0 ng/mL. (20) For example, in an investigation of 855 men with unsuspicious DRE and PSA levels <= 4.0ng/ml, 23% had biopsy-detected prostate cancer lesions, of which 20% were high grade (Gleason sum >=7). (21) Reports suggest that aggressive prostate cancer can already be found within a PSA range of 3-3.9ng/ml. (23) While lowering the PSA threshold would allow earlier detection of aggressive cancers and increase overall prostate cancer diagnosis,

this would also inevitably consequent in higher biopsy rates and diagnosis of clinically insignificant disease. (22) Due to imperfect PSA thresholds, physicians should interpret PSA as a continuous parameter relative to previous values. (17) While many propositions exist to define better a pathological (abnormal) PSA value (e.g., age-specific PSA, PSA density, PSA velocity), these are not yet common practices.

The transrectal, ultrasound-guided 12-core systematic needle biopsy of the prostate based on multiple elevated PSA tests or positive DRE is still the primary method of a prostate cancer diagnosis. (23) The biopsy can be performed either via the transrectal or transperineal route, both equally viable approaches and with similar cancer detection rates. (24) The biopsy should be completed under antibiotic prophylaxis and local anesthetic. (17) For a baseline biopsy with no prior imaging, at least eight systematic biopsies are recommended for a prostate of 30cc, while 10-12 core biopsies should be taken for larger prostates. (17)

Multiple diagnostic tools can be used in conjunction with PSA to better differentiate between non-aggressive and clinically significant cancers and reduce unnecessary biopsies and overdiagnosis. Score tests based on algorithms developed from different kallikrein biomarkers and clinical information aim to improve prostate cancer diagnosis. The 4 K Score, Stockholm-3 test, Prostate Health Index and free PSA, are currently available for clinicians in men with elevated PSA levels who may consider biopsy. Urine-based biomarkers include prostate cancer gene 3, a non-coding microRNA biomarker, the SelectMDX test based on mRNA biomarker isolation from urine, and the TMPRSS2-ERG fusion gene. According to current evidence, these urine biomarkers may add some value when discriminating between aggressive and non-aggressive tumors when added to existing diagnostic tests. (25) The 2020 European Association of Urology (EAU) guideline award a weak recommendation for additional serum and urinary-based tests for prostate cancer risk assessment in asymptomatic men. (17) Prediction models estimate individual prostate cancer risk more precisely by considering PSA in addition to DRE and other prostate cancer risk factors (family history, ethnicity, age, previous biopsy results). In a meta-analysis of multiple risk calculators, the European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer Risk Calculator 3 and Prostataclass demonstrated the highest discriminative value for the risk of a prostate cancer diagnosis. Both risk calculators had a sensitivity of 44% for prostate cancer detection,

13

compared to 21% sensitivity of PSA testing assuming a PSA cut-off of >4ng/ml. (26) Multiparametric magnetic resonance imaging (mpMRI) is an additional possible triage tool for prostate biopsy. MpMRI is not recommended as an initial screening tool but rather in men with elevated PSA who may be candidates for biopsy. (17) TRUS-biopsy has low diagnostic accuracy and often underdiagnoses clinically significant cancers while overdiagnosing indolent disease. MpMRI can better visualize clinically significant prostate cancers and facilitate better selection of patients for biopsy and improve targeting lesions during a biopsy. Clinically significant cancer was detected in 38% of MRI-targeted biopsies, compared to 26% of ultrasound-guided random biopsies.(27) The landmark trial, PROMIS, compared mpMRI with systematic transrectal biopsy TRUS-biopsy against a template prostate mapping biopsy as a reference test. (28) In PROMIS, mpMRI was associated with considerably better sensitivity and negative predictive value for clinically significant prostate cancer (defined as Gleason score >=4 + 3 or > ISUP grade 3 or more than 6mm of cancer in a biopsy core) compared to TRUS-biopsy. MpMRI sensitivity and negative predictive value for clinically significant cancer were 93% and 89%, in contrast to 48% and 74%, respectively, for TRUSbiopsy. (28) The authors concluded that mpMRI used as a triage test before prostate biopsy could avoid unnecessary biopsies in approximately a quarter of men and would allow detection of 18% more clinically significant cancers compared to only TRUS-biopsy. (28) However, mpMRI does not detect all cancers. In PROMIS, prostate cancer was found in 10.8% of men with a negative mpMRI through template-biopsy and systematic 12-core biopsy. (28) In another study, 16% of men with negative mpMRI harbored significant prostate cancer. (29) Evidence suggests that the combination of systematic biopsy with mpMRI targeted biopsy is superior in capturing clinically significant cancers than relying on one singular procedure. (29,30) In biopsy naïve patients, guidelines recommend combining targeted biopsy with systematic biopsy if mpMRI is positive (Prostate Imaging-Reporting and Data System (PI-RADS) ≥ 3). (17,31)

PSA level (ng/mL)	Risk of prostate cancer (%)
0.0-0.5	6.6
0.6-1.0	10.1
1.1-2.0	17.0
2.1-3.0	17.0
2.1-3.0	23.0
3.1-4.0	26.9

Table 2: PSA levels and risk of prostate cancer (20)

Reproduced with permission of Massachusetts Medical Society, Thompson IM et al. 2004, p.2239-2246 (20)

2.5. History of PSA testing

Even though PSA-based screening for prostate cancer was introduced three decades ago, PSA testing remains heavily debated. (32) Biochemical prostate cancer screening with the PSA test became standard practice in North America in 1988, after evidence emerged suggesting a correlation between elevated PSA levels and prostate cancer incidence. (33,34) While Germany adopted PSA testing later, both countries witnessed a strong increase in pretherapeutic PSA testing and, consequently, a rise in prostate cancer incidence. (35) In the United States, the incidence of prostate cancer tripled between 1986 and 1991. (36) Among men 65 years and older, the National Cancer Institute's Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) program reported an 82% increase in the age-adjusted incident rate of prostate cancer between 1986 and 1991. (37) The uptake of widespread PSA testing coincided with a remarkable 70% decline in the metastatic prostate cancer incidence at diagnosis. (38) In addition, death by prostate cancer decreased by 42% between 1991 and 2005 in men aged 50 - 89 years. (39) To what extent this is attributable to PSA-based screening is debatable, as therapeutic options have also improved since the introduction of PSA screening. Results from modeling studies demonstrate that one-third of mortality decline may result from improved prostate cancer treatment, such as advancements in nervesparing radicle prostatectomy and adjuvant hormonal therapy uptake. (39)

The other two-thirds are most likely attributable to PSA screening. (39) In 2009, two landmark trials, the U.S.-based Prostate, Lung, Colorectal, and Ovarian Cancer (US-PLCO) and European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer (ERSPC) trial, investigated the effect of PSA screening on prostate cancer-specific and all-cause mortality.

2.5.1. US-PLCO trial

The PLCO trial enrolled 76,693 men aged between 55 and 74 years with no previous personal history of prostate, lung, colorectal, or ovarian cancer. The intervention group received annual PSA and DRE examinations for 6 years while the control group underwent usual care with occasional opportunistic screening. (40) After 13 years of follow-up, no significant difference in prostate cancer mortality was observed between the two groups (4.8 vs. 4.6 deaths per 10 000 person-years, respectively) (Risk ratio (RR) 1.04, 95%CI, 0.87-1.24). (40) However, men in the intervention group had a 12 % higher prostate cancer incidence than the control group. (RR 1.12, 95% CI 1.07-1.17). (40) Results of the PLCO trial are controversial due to the high degree of contamination. By the sixth year of the trial, 52% of the control group had undergone PSA screening, and 86% of men had PSA testing at some point during the trial. (41) As a consequence of the major PSA screening contamination, the PLCO trial is frequently considered a comparison between organized and opportunistic screening. (42) From this perspective, the PLCO trial demonstrated no prostate cancer mortality benefit of organized screening versus opportunistic PSA screening.

2.5.2. ERSPC trial

In the ERSPC trial, 182,000 men of 7 European underwent a PSA screening test every 4 years (every 2 years in Sweden) with three reports after 9, 11, and 13 years of follow-up. (43–45) In all reports, the primary analysis was focused on participants aged 55-69 years. A 21% relative risk reduction in death by prostate cancer was observed in this age group after 13 years of follow-up (RR 0.79, 95% CI 0.69–0.91, p=0.001). (43) The trial demonstrated that 781 men had to be screened, and 27 men would have to be treated for 1 fewer death by prostate cancer. (43) The report, after 11-years of follow-up, yielded similar results. (44) However, after 13 years of follow-up, the absolute mortality reduction of 1.28 per 1000 men screened increased from 1.07 per 1000 men randomized after 11 years of follow-up. (44) In an updated report of the ERSPC trial with an extended follow-up of 16 years, prostate cancer-specific mortality results remained unchanged from the primary analysis. (46) No

reduction of all-cause mortality by screening was observed in any version of the ERSPC trial. The four ERSPC trial sites which evaluated PSA screening on long-term risk of metastatic prostate cancer reported a 30% lower chance of metastatic disease in the screening group after 12-years of follow-up. (47) This is equivalent to an absolute reduction of 3.1 cases of metastatic prostate cancer per 1000 men screened. (47)

The contradictory results of the PLCO and ERPC trials most likely stem from differences in methodology. The PLCO trial suffered from low compliance to biopsy protocol. Despite a clear recommendation for a sextant biopsy for PSA values >=4 ng/ml or an abnormal DRE, the decision to biopsy was ultimately left to the physician's discretion. (48) Adherence to biopsy indication was about twice as high in the ERSPC trial. (48) The high degree of contamination in the PLCO trial made detection of a difference in prostate cancer mortality between screening and control arm unlikely. Even though not evaluated in the ERSPC trial, the extent of PSA screening before randomization was most likely negligible as PSA-based prostate screening was uncommon in Europe during the time. (48) In addition, the authors of the ERSPC trial stated that the reduced mortality associated with PSA screening came at a high cost of overdiagnosis and overtreatment with subsequent side effects. Approximately 40-50% of screen-detected cancers on the ERSPC trial were overdiagnosed. (49) After 13years of follow-up, an additional 1,301 prostate cancer cases were diagnosed more than in the control group (7,408 vs. 6,107). (43) In other words, to prevent one prostate cancer death, 34 prostate cancers had to be detected. (43) Models predicted that a continuation of the screening rate from the year 2000 would consequent in 710,000 - 1,120,000 overdiagnosed prostate cancers from 2013 – 20205. (50) In a controversial decision statement, the US Preventive Service Task Force (USPSTF) acknowledged PSA screening benefits but argued that the harms associated with screening outweighed the possible protective effects. The USPSTF denounced PSA screening for men over 75 years of age in 2008 and recommended against routine-based PSA screening for all men in 2012. (51,52)

17

2.6. Harms of screening

A pathological PSA screening result is not unusual, with approximately 100 – 120 elevated PSA values for every 1,000 men tested. (52) However, most men referred for a biopsy because of an abnormal PSA result will not have prostate cancer. (43,53) Of biopsies performed in the PLCO and ERSPC, 67.7% and 75.8% were false positive, respectively. (45,53) The Cluster Randomized Trial of PSA Testing for Prostate Cancer (CAP) trial investigated the effect of low-intensity, single PSA testing on prostate cancer mortality in 419,582 men with 10 years of follow-up. (54) In this trial, 60.6% of biopsies performed did not result in a prostate cancer diagnosis. (54)

Biopsy-associated side effects were an additional argument for the USPSTF recommendations against non-selective prostate cancer screening. The most common complications are hematuria and hematospermia, with large discrepancies in incidence rates. Hematuria is observed 14-50% of the time, while hematospermia is reported in 10-70% of cases after biopsy. (55,56) Among the men in the PLCO trial who underwent biopsy, 2.0% experienced complications such as bleeding, infection, or difficulties urinating. Of the 8,313 men who underwent at least one biopsy in the Veterans Affair Cohort, 5.6% reported complications after biopsy, including urinary incontinence in 13.6% of men and erectile dysfunction in 13.7%. (57) Other estimates suggest that for every 1000 men screened, one will be hospitalized for sepsis, three will suffer from urinary incontinence, and 25 more will report erectile dysfunction. (58)

Screening may detect disease which would have remained indolent for the duration of the man's life if not for early detection. (52) Overdiagnosis is one of the most significant harms of PSA-based prostate cancer screening. Asymptomatic prostate cancer is prevalent in the screening population. Autopsy studies detected prostate cancer in 32% of men in their 4th decade, 55% of men in their 5th decade, and 64% of men in their 70th decade. (59) An estimated 40% of all screen-detected cancers are overdiagnosed and occur particularly to those with little treatment benefits, such as older men or those with lower PSA values. (60,61)

Overtreatment as a direct consequence of overdiagnosis has a significant impact on quality of life due to treatment-induced bowel damage, urinary and sexual function. (62) This is particularly relevant as prostate cancer is characterized by a long, symptom-free lead time, while early treatment has immediate side effects. The harms of overtreatment are especially apparent in the United States, where low-risk prostate cancer is frequently treated aggressively, even in men with short life-expectancies. Approximately one in four diagnoses of prostate cancers are indolent cancers, but 90% of all men diagnosed are treated. (63,64) Despite newer technologies, adverse effects of prostate cancer treatment are common. After 2-years of follow-up, patients undergoing radical prostatectomy in the Prostate Cancer Intervention Versus Observation Trial (PIVOT) trial had a 43% higher risk of erectile dysfunction and 11% higher risk of incontinence. (65) Bowel dysfunction was observed in 12% of patients. (65) Physicians should neither underestimate the possible psychological consequences of screening, biopsy, and prostate cancer diagnosis. (66,67)

2.7. Guideline recommendations on PSA screening

The recent availability of more long-term evidence with extended follow-up added new understandings of prostate cancer screening's long-term risks and benefits. (10) After the USPSTF recommendation against PSA-based prostate screening in 2012, screening declined by approximately 20-30%. (68) Simultaneously, the incidence of metastatic cancer rose significantly. Data from Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) suggests that the incidence of advanced cancer at diagnosis increased by approximately 6% among men over 75 years of age between 2004 and 2013. (35) By contrast, Schröder et al. observed a 30% risk reduction of advanced prostate cancer among men screened every four years in the ERSPC trial with 12 years of follow-up. (47) PSA-based screening benefits are possibly underestimated as follow-up times in most PSA screening trials are modest relative to the long lead time of prostate cancer. (60) In a natural history study of prostate cancer, Johansson et al. observed a 25% decline in prostate cancer survival after 15 years of follow-up compared to the first 15 years of follow-up. (69) Despite the ERSPC trial's relatively long follow-up of 16 years, the median follow-up from diagnosis was only 5.4 years in the control

group and 8.8 years in the screening group. (46) Schröder et al. remark that the number needed to diagnose (NND) to prevent 1 prostate cancer declined from 48 after 9 years to 18 after 16 years of follow-up and is expected to regress further with extended follow-up. (46) In addition, the harms of overtreatment induced by PSA screening are mitigated by heavier reliance on active surveillance of low-risk cancers. (70) Side effects such as erectile dysfunction or urinary incontinence were reduced by 65% in cases treated with active surveillance in men with low or intermediate-risk prostate cancer. (71) The implementation of risk calculators, serum biomarkers, and MRI imaging into clinical practice has resulted in a more favorable balance between PSA-based prostate cancer screening harms and benefits. (72)

As a result of these new considerations, the USPSTF upgraded their recommendation statement in 2018 from a grade D (no recommendation for PSA screening for prostate cancer) to a grade C, which proposes a shared-decision making model for the decision on PSA screening. (70) The USPSTF acknowledge that decision on screening cannot be answered by evidence from randomized trials alone but has to accommodate each individual's preferences and situation. (70) According to the 2018 recommendation statement, men aged 55 - 75 years should have the opportunity to discuss the risks and benefits of PSA-based prostate cancer screening with a clinician. (70) The authors argue that PSA-based screening's net benefit is determined by each man's assessment of the harms and benefits of screening. Men who are highly concerned with avoiding complications from biopsy and treatment are likely to abstain from PSA screening, while men who weigh even a slight prostate cancer risk reduction highly will likely choose screening. The USPSTF decision statement does not recommend PSA-based screening for men over the age of 70, as there is little proof of the benefits of screening among this age group. (70) The shift to an individualized, risk-adapted prostate cancer screening strategy is also evident in other guidelines and recommendation statements. The 2020 EAU guideline does not recommend PSA screening without prior counseling on screening risks and benefits. (17) PSA testing should be suggested to well-informed men with a higher risk of prostate cancer, such as men over 50 years of age, men over 45 years and with a family history of prostate cancer or of African descent, or men over 40 years of age and BRCA2 mutation. (17) The guidelines

20

emphasize that men with less than 15 years of life expectancy are unlikely to benefit from PSA screening. (17) The ACS similarly recommends communicating information about potential risks and benefits of screening to facilitate informed decision-making. (73) Screening discussions are recommended for men 50 years of age with an average risk of prostate cancer and a life expectancy of at least 10 or more years. Men 45 years of age with a high risk of prostate cancer, such as African-Americans or first degree relatives with prostate cancer, and men 40 years of age with a very high risk (those with more than one first degree relative with prostate cancer) should be offered a screening discussion. (73)

2.8. Cardiorespiratory fitness in preventive medicine

Preventive medicine in prostate cancer is primarily based on PSA screening as a form of secondary prevention. Primary and tertiary prevention programs for prostate cancer, however, are ill-defined. In many cancers and other chronic conditions, cardiorespiratory fitness is a highly established lifestyle strategy to prevent disease and improve outcome. (74–76) In a dose-response analysis, a 1-MET increase in maximal aerobic capacity reduced the risk of all-cause mortality by 13% and coronary heart disease and cardiovascular disease (CVD) by 15%. (77) Individuals with higher fitness have a significantly reduced risk of multiple cancers compared to their unfit counterparts. In the Cooper Center Longitudinal Study, high cardiorespiratory fitness was associated with a reduction of lung and colorectal cancer risk of 55% and 44%, respectively. (74) Similar evidence exists for lung, pancreas, bladder cancer, liver, and breast cancer. (78–80) Cardiorespiratory fitness may also protect against cancer-specific mortality and reduce all-cause mortality. Evidence from a meta-analysis of 71,654 participants revealed that in comparison to individuals with low fitness, those with moderate and high fitness had a 20% and 45% lower risk of cancer-specific and all-cause mortality, respectively. (81)

2.9. Measurement of cardiorespiratory fitness

While physical activity questionnaires are the most common approach for assessing activity status, there is often a substantial misclassification of self-reported physical activity, as not all relevant activities are captured or activity is reported inaccurately. (82) In comparison, assessments of cardiorespiratory fitness is a highly reproduceable and objective measurement of physical fitness. Self-reported physical activity and cardiorespiratory fitness are correlated, but directly measured fitness is more strongly associated with cardiovascular risk factors than self-reported activity. (83) Cardiorespiratory fitness reflects the body's circulatory and respiratory systems to sustain oxygen supply during physical exertion and is denoted in metabolic equivalents of task (METs). (84) While cardiorespiratory fitness can be measured directly and more precisely through the maximal oxygen consumption (V02 max), it is more easily estimated from the peak work rate reached on a cycle ergometer or treadmill. (84) In addition to measuring physical activity, cardiorespiratory fitness reflects age, genetics and other host factors and can thereby better assess the general health of an individual. (76,83)

2.10. Cardiorespiratory fitness and prostate cancer

Despite much evidence on the benefit of cardiorespiratory fitness for a broad range of chronic conditions, data on the relationship between fitness and prostate cancer is inconclusive. Most studies do not measure cardiorespiratory fitness but rather rely on self-reported physical activity or questionaries. Some studies report a small protective effect of physical activity. (85–87) A meta-analysis of 19 cohort studies and 24 case-control studies observed that occupational physical activity was associated with a 19% risk reduction of prostate cancer (RR 0.81, 95% CI, 0.73-0.91; p<0.001), while recreational physical activity was associated with a 19% risk reduction of prostate cancer (RR 0.81, 95% CI, 0.73-0.91; p<0.001), while recreational physical activity was associated with a marginally statistically significant 5% risk reduction (RR 0.95, 95% CI, 0.89-1.00 p=0.07). (85) Protective factors induced by exercise, such as modulation of immune response (88) and enhanced antioxidant defense mechanisms (89), may reduce prostate cancer risk. Exercise decreases endogenous hormones mediating prostate cancer development, such as testosterone (90), insulin-like growth factors (91,92), insulin (93) and androgens (94). Obesity may facilitate more aggressive prostate cancer development through

altered levels of hormones and greater production of inflammatory mediators. (95) In particular, a high circulating level of insulin-like growth factor, often elevated in individuals with obesity, may promote the development of advanced prostate cancer. (96,97) Weight control through exercise may also play a role in high-risk prostate cancer prevention, as a weak association between obesity and aggressive prostate cancer has been noted. (98) However, other studies have reported no association between prostate cancer and fitness. (99–101) Some authors even reported an increased risk of non-advanced prostate cancer at higher levels of leisure-time physical activity. (102) These conflicting results between cardiorespiratory fitness (and physical activity) and prostate cancer incidence and mortality may stem from differential screening practices. Men with high cardiorespiratory fitness are more likely health-conscious and engage in more intensive prostate cancer screening and have a higher chance of a localized prostate cancer diagnosis. Screening bias may explain the different findings for localized versus advanced prostate cancer. PSA testing is more likely to diagnose indolent, localized cancers than advanced cancers, as these become symptomatic earlier on. Additionally, the inconsistency of physical activity classification in many studies impedes the assessment of the association between fitness and prostate cancer. Inconsistent physical activity classification also makes evaluation of a dose-response effect of physical activity and prostate cancer risk difficult.

2.11. Objective

This investigation aims to analyze the impact of cardiorespiratory fitness on PSA screening, prostate cancer incidence, and all-cause mortality in men diagnosed with prostate cancer. (110) Currently, it is unknown precisely how PSA screening behavior varies by fitness level. No studies, as we are aware of, have adequately adjusted for PSA testing when analyzing the relationship between fitness and prostate cancer incidence. (110) We hypothesize that individuals of higher fitness levels engage in more PSA screening. After accounting for PSA screening behavior, we expect an inverse association between cardiorespiratory fitness and prostate cancer incidence. Finally, we hypothesize that all-cause mortality in those diagnosed with prostate cancer decreases with fitness level. The results of the following dissertation were published in "Cancer. Fitness and prostate cancer screening, incidence, and mortality: Results from the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project. Reiter-Brennan C, Dzaye O, Al-Mallah MH, Dardari Z, Brawner CA, Lamerato LE, Keteyian SJ, Ehrman JK, Blaha MJ, Visvanathan K, Marshall CH. 2021 Feb 9."

3. Materials and Methods

3.1.Patients

3.1.1. The FIT-Cancer Cohort

The FIT-Cancer Cohort is a novel data set created from the linkage of the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project with data of the Henry Ford Health System tumor registry. The Henry Ford Health System tumor registry contains cancer incidence reports from 1991 until May 2010 at Henry Ford Health System-affiliated medical centers. (76) The FIT Project is a large, retrospective cohort study of 69,885 adult men and women at Henry Ford Health System-affiliated hospitals and ambulatory care centers in metropolitan Detroit, Michigan, between 1991 and 2009. (103)(110) This single-center cohort study aimed to evaluate the association between cardiorespiratory fitness and clinical events in a racially diverse population. (103) As one of the largest studies of physical fitness, the FIT Project is unique in its heterogeneous population and long follow-up. Other large fitness cohort studies, such as the Aerobic Longitudinal Study of the Lipids Research Clinic Cohort, primarily include white and healthy participants with a lower risk-factor burden than the general population. (103,104) The Henry Ford Health System-affiliated hospitals are located in a large urban area, which allows the inclusion of 30% Africa-American patients, a population often underrepresented in cohort studies. Other studies on cardiorespiratory fitness are limited by modest cohort sizes (usually no more than 25,000 participants) and intermediate follow-up times (< 10 years). (103) In comparison, 50% of patients in the FIT project were followed for more than 10 years. (103) The FIT Project leverages multiple electronic data sources (electronic medical records, pharmacy records, laboratory data, insurance claims data, and administrative claims data) to generate a large healthcare database for epidemiological research. (103) The FIT Project can answer important questions on cardiorespiratory fitness and long-term clinical outcomes through the combination of a comprehensive database with directly measured exercise data. All individuals participated in a physician referred, symptom-limited treadmill stress tests, adhering to the Bruce protocol. (103,105) Reasons for stress testing were noted on the requisition form presented by the referring clinician and categorized by common indications such as palpitations, dizziness, shortness of breath, chest pain, rule out ischemia, or prior abnormal stress test. (103) Asymptomatic patients were

25

categorized as "risk factors only" if major cardiovascular risk factors were present and "research screening" if there were no risk factors. If individuals underwent repeated stress testing, only the first test was included in the database. Stress testing was terminated at the attending physician's discretion for life-threatening reasons, such as clinically significant arrhythmias, atypical hemodynamic responses, chest pain, severe shortness of breath, or if the participant could not continue. (103) Medical history, including sex, ethnicity, age, cardiovascular risk factors, and medication use, was self-reported directly before the stress test. Missing data was supplemented by a retrospective search of the electronic medical record and pharmacy claim files for patients enrolled in the systems integrated health plan. Follow-up for nondeath outcomes lasted until May 2010. Data for cardiovascular outcomes were acquired from the electronic medical record, and administrative databases shared between subsidiaries with the same medical system. Nondeath outcomes were censored at the date of the last contact with the Henry Ford Health System when continuous coverage with the health system could not be confirmed to limit bias associated with loss to follow-up or follow-up in centers outside the Henry Ford Health System. (103) For all-cause mortality, participants were followed from baseline to the date of death or April 2013, using an algorithm for searching the Social Security Death Index Death Master File. While many studies leveraged data from the FIT project to answer questions on fitness and outcomes, the data from the FIT-Cancer Cohort was used for the first time in the publication "Cardiorespiratory fitness and incident lung and colorectal cancer in men and women: Results from the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Cohort" by Handy Marshall et al., which discusses the relationship between cardiorespiratory fitness and lung and colorectal cancer. (76) The effect of fitness on prostate cancer was not analyzed in this publication due to the lack of PSA data in the FIT-Cancer Cohort's initial version. To augment the FIT-Cancer Cohort for this publication, PSA values beginning January 3, 1995, through May 31, 2010, were abstracted from the Henry Ford Health System electronic medical record and recorded in a separate PSA data set. (110) Variables of the PSA data set were re-coded and standardized, and combined with the FIT-Cancer Cohort. As a result, the FIT-Cancer Cohort is now a combination of data from the FIT Project, the Henry Ford tumor registry, and PSA data abstracted from the Henry Ford Health System electronic medical records. This analysis is based on this updated version of the FIT-Cancer Cohort.

3.1.2. Population

This population is limited to men aged 40 to 70 years. (110) This age range was chosen because current prostate cancer screening guidelines recommend PSA screening only for this age group. (70,73,106,107) Those with prevalent cancers were excluded, as this would influence the number of PSA tests received. Men with a date of stress test before 1995 were omitted, as PSA testing only became widespread and was available for this cohort after 1995. (108,109) Those missing information in the data set were excluded from the analysis. A consort diagram is shown in Figure 1.





Reproduced with permission of Wiley. Reiter-Brennan C. et al. 2021, Figure 1, p.1864-1870 (110)

3.2. Exposure

Participants' fitness levels were estimated by calculating the METs based on the final speed and elevation achieved while walking on the treadmill. (111) Consistent with the 2002 recommendations of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association guidelines, decisions when to stop the stress test was taken by the attending clinicians (i.e., physician, registered nurse, or clinical exercise physiologist). (112) In order to conform with other FIT Project studies, patients were grouped into four respective cardiorespiratory fitness categories; < 6 METs, 6 to 9 METs, 10 to 11 METs, and >= 12 METs. (71,81,82) The category <6 METs was chosen as the reference group in order to be consistent with other FIT Project studies.

3.3. Covariates

Participants' demographic data were obtained during exercise testing and supplemented with other clinical and administrative sources. Medication use was based on medical records and pharmacy claim files. Body mass index (BMI) was based on weight and height measured at the time of the stress test. (110) If BMI was unavailable, values were imputed using multiple imputations by linear regression. Imputation was based on available BMI data, age, sex, and race. (110) Any conditions present at the time of the stress test were recorded and listed as comorbid conditions. Covariates for models for prostate cancer incidence and all-cause mortality were chosen based on risk factors for prostate cancer and all-cause mortality. For example, there is evidence that statin use may be associated with a lower risk of incident prostate cancer, so this was included in the incident model. (113) While long-term, low-dose aspirin use is estimated to reduce cancer mortality, there is conflicting evidence about its effect on prostate cancer risk. (114,115) Hence aspirin was included in the all-cause mortality model but not in the incidence model.

3.4.Outcomes

3.4.1. PSA Screening

All PSA values recorded in the Henry Ford Health System from January 3, 1995, to May 31, 2010, were incorporated in the analysis. PSA tests recorded within 90 days of the previous test were considered a repeat test of the same assessment and excluded from the analysis. In this investigation, we distinguished between screening and monitoring PSA tests. A PSA test was considered a screening test if it occurred more than 6 months prior to prostate cancer diagnosis. (110) All PSA tests were considered screening PSAs among men without a diagnosis of prostate cancer. (110) Monitoring PSA tests were defined as such if administered less than 6 months before or after a prostate cancer diagnosis. Monitoring PSA tests were not the subject of this analysis, as we sought to evaluate the relationship between PSA screening and cardiorespiratory fitness.

3.4.2. Prostate cancer incidence

Prostate cancer incidence was determined with the Henry Ford Cancer Institute tumor registry through May 2010 and compounded with the FIT data set. (110) Cancer types were categorized according to the Surveillance, Epidemiology, and End Results (SEER) program with the *International Classification of Diseases for Oncology, Third Edition* (ICD-O-3) guidelines. (116) Men with prevalent prostate cancers were excluded, and only newly diagnosed prostate cancer was the subject of this study. Prostate cancer cases were classified by localized, regional, and distant disease. Advanced prostate cancer was defined as prostate cancer spread to regional or distant lymphnodes.

3.4.3. All-cause mortality

Men diagnosed with prostate cancer at autopsy or with missing clinical information were excluded. Data on all-cause mortality was procured from the Social Security Death Index Master File and censored in June 2013. (110)

3.5.Statistical Analysis

The PSA test within 6 months of the date of diagnosis was considered the PSA test at the time of diagnosis. Since PSA is a non-normally distributed, right-shifting variable, we compared median PSA values across fitness groups using the nonparametric test for trends across ordered groups developed by Cuzick. (110)

Initially, we used multi-variable adjusted ordinal logistic regression to determine if fitness was associated with PSA screening. We also used multi-variable adjusted logistic regression to evaluate the relationship between fitness and being a high PSA screener (men with >4PSA screening tests). However, after much deliberation with coauthors, we decided to change the statistical analysis of PSA screening from logistic regression to multi-variable adjusted Poisson regression. The value of odds ratios determined by logistical regression models and incidence rate ratios (IRR) determined by Poisson regression are similar when the outcome is rare. However, the outcome, PSA screening, is not a rare event. To measure the risk of common outcomes, odds ratios calculated by Poisson regression is the appropriate analytical tool. When analyzing a common outcome, such as a PSA test with logistical regression, point estimates are too high. For example, in our initial analysis, the multivariable adjusted odds of having at least one PSA screening test amongst the highest fitness group was 2.68 (95% CI 2.23 - 3.22), compared to the lowest fitness group. In our current and more accurate analysis, men achieving >=12 METs are associated with an IRR of 1.35 (95% CI 1.22-1.50) of having undergone at least one PSA test, compared to men with low fitness.

The relationship between fitness and incident prostate cancer, advanced prostate cancer, and all-cause mortality was evaluated with multi-variable cox proportional hazard models. (110) Prostate cancer incidence models were adjusted for age, race, BMI, and statin use. (113) The time scale of incident models began at the time of stress test until the date of prostate cancer diagnosis. Mortality models were adjusted for race, aspirin and statin use (at time of stress test), BMI, age at prostate cancer diagnosis, smoking history, hypertension, prior myocardial infarction (MI), congestive heart failure (CHF), or diabetes, cancer stage (local, regional, distant) at diagnosis, year of cancer diagnosis and time from exercise test to prostate cancer

30

diagnosis. (110) Mortality models were adjusted for time, as two time periods need to be accounted for when evaluating all-cause mortality of men with a prostate cancer diagnosis; date of stress test to prostate cancer diagnosis and date of prostate cancer diagnosis to the date of death. The alpha level was .05. All analyses were completed with Stata version 15. (117)

4. Results

A total of 22,827 men with a mean age of 53.8 years (standard deviation (SD) 7.9 years) were included in the analytic population. (Table 3) This was a racially diverse cohort consisting of 69% White, 24% Black, and 8% other races. (110) At the time of the stress test, at least one comorbid disease was recorded in 31% of the study population. Amongst these patients, 13% reported previous MI, 2% CHF, and 21% were diagnosed with diabetes. Incidence of comorbidities was numerically lower in men with high fitness than men achieving <6 METs in the stress test. Concurrently, medication use was lowest in the men achieving >=12 METs and highest in men achieving <6 METs in the fitness test. Men underwent a median of 4 PSA tests during follow-up (Interquartile range (IQR) 1-8), and median follow-up time was 7.5 years (IQR 5-11). For 442 men (60%), a PSA test result was available at diagnosis. The median time from the PSA test to the date of prostate cancer diagnosis was 57 days (IQR 32-86). (110)

		Peak METs Achieved			
	Overall	<6	6-10	10-11	>=12
	N=22,827	N=1,931	N=4,735	N=9,108	N=7,053
Mean Age (SD), y	53.8 (7.9)	58.2 (7.9)	57.1 (7.8)	53.7 (7.6)	50.4 (6.8)
Race/ethnicity					
White, no. (%)	15,640 (69)	1,072 (56)	3,035 (64)	6,201 (68)	5,332 (76)
Black, no.(%)	5,410 (24)	766 (40)	1,423 (30)	2,102 (23)	1,119 (16)
Other, no.(%)	1,777 (8)	93 (5)	277 (6)	805 (9)	602 (9)
Smokers, %	49	52	54	51	43
Mean BMI (SD), kg/m ²	29.4 (6)	30.2 (8)	30.6 (6)	29.7 (5)	27.9 (5)
categories of BMI (nl,					
overweight, obese)					
Medication use					
Statin use, %	26	31	33	27	19
Aspirin use, %	24	35	29	23	17
Past medical history					
Myocardial infarction, %	13	38	20	9	5
Diabetes, %	21	38	31	20	10
Congestive heart failure, %	2	15	3	1	<1
Median follow-up, in years	7.5 (5-11)	7.5 (4-11)	7.2 (4-11)	7.2 (5-11)	8 (5-11)
(IQR)					
Reason for exercise stress					
test (top 3 causes)					
Chest pain, %	42	26	37	45	45
Rule out ischemia, %	12	10	12	13	12
Shortness of breath	10	16	11	9	10

Table 3. Demographics, overall and by peak METs achieved

Reproduced with permission of Wiley. Reiter-Brennan C. et al. 2021, Table 1, p.1864-1870(110)

	Peak METs achieved				
	Overall	< 6	6-9	10-11	<u>></u> 12
	N=22,827	N=1,931	N=4,735	N=9,108	N=7,053
PSA density (n)					
0 PSA tests	3,570	502	718	1,332	1,309
1-2 PSA tests	4,452	421	876	1,700	4,455
3-5 PSA tests	5,544	398	1,141	2,256	1,749
>= 6 PSA tests	9,261	610	2,000	3,820	2,831
Men with at least one	84	74	84	85	85
PSA test (%)					
Mean total number of	0.29	0.36	0.37	1.40	1.39
abnormal PSA					
screening tests (> 4					
ng/ml)					
Mean number of PSA	2.88	2.41	2.88	2.81	2.99
screening tests 10 years					
after stress test					
Mean number of PSA	0.81	0.71	0.82	0.83	0.82
screening tests within 5					
years of stress test (+/-					
5yrs of date of stress					
test)					
Median PSA at	5.1 (4.1-7.1)	5.6 (4.4 - 10.5)	5.3 (4.3 - 8.0)	4.9 (4.1 – 6.7)	5.0 (3.8 - 6.0)
diagnosis, ng/mL					
(IQR)					

Table 4: PSA descriptor overall and by METs achieved

Table not previously published and created only for this dissertation

Table 4 summarizes PSA screening behavior in the overall population and by peak METs achieved. This data was collected during the initial exploratory analysis examining the relationship between PSA testing and fitness. Apart from the median PSA at diagnosis, this data was not included in the paper for publication. PSA screening is prevalent in this population, as 84% of men underwent at least one PSA screening test. In the highest fitness group (>=12 METs), 85% of men underwent at least one PSA screening test, while 74% of men in the low fitness group (<6 METs) had at least one screening test (p for trend <0.01).

As time confounds the total number of PSA tests received, we calculated the mean number of PSA screening tests 10 years after the date of the exercise stress test and within 5 years of stress test (5 years before and 5 years after the date of stress test). Most PSA screening tests were completed 10 years after the stress test. On average, a man underwent 2.88 PSA screening tests within 10 years after the stress test. Men with high fitness (>= 12 METs) underwent an average of 2.99 PSA screening tests within 10 years after the stress test. The mean number of screening tests 5 years prior or 5 years after the stress test was 0.81 for the overall population. Men of higher fitness achieving 10-11 METs or >=12 METs during stress test had the highest mean number of abnormal PSA screening tests (> 4ng/ml), 1.40 and 1.39, respectively. The mean number of abnormal PSA screening tests in the overall population was 0.29. The median PSA value at diagnosis was 5.1 ng/mL (IQR 4.1-7.1), and the median time from PSA to diagnosis was 57 days (IQR 32-86). The median PSA at diagnosis was 5.6 (IQR 4.4-10.5) for men in the lowest fitness group (<6 METs), 5.3 ng/mL (IQR 4.3-8.0) in men achieving 6-9 METs, 4.9 (IQR 4.1-6.7) in men achieving 10-11 METs and 5.0 (IQR 3.8-6.0) among men in the highest fitness group (\geq 12 METs). (110)

New prostate cancer cases		Number of cases (n)		
Total		739		
	Localized (%)	599 (81)		
Cancer stage	Regional (%)	118 (16)		
	Distant (%)	7 (1)		
	Unknown (%)	15 (2)		

Table 5: Total number of new prostate cancer cases and prostate cancer stage

Table not previously published and created only for this dissertation

A total of 739 new prostate cancer cases were detected in men without any previous cancers during follow-up. (Table 5) Among these, 81% were localized disease, 16% regional disease and 1% distant disease.

4.1. Fitness and PSA testing

Figure 2 describes the rate ratios of PSA screening according to peak METs achieved in the physician referred stress test in the overall population and the subgroups. In the overall population, men with high fitness (METs \geq 12) were 29% more likely to have undergone PSA screening compared to those with low fitness (<6 METs) after adjustment for age, race, and the presence of a prior MI, CHF, or diabetes (IRR 1.29 95% CI 1.25-1.33; P for trend <0.01). (110) (Figure 2) In this analysis, we defined men whose reason for stress test was pre-operative or screening/research as "healthy" compared to the population of men with comorbidities. The "healthy" men with high fitness were 35% (IRR 1.35; 95% CI 1.22-1.50) more likely to undergo PSA screening (P for trend <0.01) than healthy men with low fitness (METS <6). This trend was also seen among men with comorbid diseases. Men with prior MI, CHF, or diabetes who achieved >= 12 METs in the stress test were 30% more likely to undergo PSA screening than men with low fitness (IRR 1.30; 95% CI 1.25-1.35; P for trend <0.01). (110)



Figure 2: PSA screening incidence rate ratios by peak METs achieved

Reproduced with permission of Wiley. Reiter-Brennan C. et al. 2021, Figure 2, p.1864-1870 (110)
4.2. Fitness and prostate cancer incidence

The interaction between age and peak METs achieved was statistically significant (p=0.007) for prostate cancer incidence. Therefore, we split the population into two cohorts: those 55 years and younger and those older than 55 years of age at the time of the stress test. Age 55 was selected as the cut point because it was the midpoint between the age group included (40-70 years), and there was no interaction between age and peak METs achieved within those two age groups.

Men 55 years and younger (n=13,082) with high fitness were associated with a significantly higher risk of being diagnosed with prostate cancer after adjusting for age, race, BMI, statin use, and ever having PSA screening (P for trend, 0.02). (110) (Table 6) Men achieving => 12 METs in the fitness test were associated with a 77% increased hazard of a prostate cancer diagnosis compared to men in the lowest fitness group (<6 METs) (HR 1.77 95% CI 0.90 – 3.47). Men achieving 10-11 METs had a 46% higher hazard of incident prostate cancer than men in the lowest fitness category (HR 1.46, 95% CI 0.75-2.84).

A similar trend was observed among men over 55 years of age (n=9,745) after adjusting for confounding variables. Men in this age group with high fitness were associated with a significantly higher risk of prostate cancer diagnosis (p for trend <0.01). Those who achieved 6-9 METs had a 40% increased hazard of being diagnosed with prostate cancer compared to men in the lowest fitness group (<6 METs) (HR 1.40, 95% CI 1.03-1.91). (110) Men who achieved 10-11 METs had a 78% increased hazard of being diagnosed, and those who achieved at least 12 METs had an 80% increased hazard of being diagnosed compared to men in the lowest fitness category (HR 1.78, 95% CI 1.32-2.40 for 10-11 METs, HR 1.80, 95% CI 1.27-2.54 for >=12 METs). (110)

A similar trend was observed without adjustment for PSA screening. (Supplemental Table 1) When adjusted for age, race, BMI, and statin use but not PSA screening, men 55 years and younger achieving >=12 peak METs in the fitness test had a 93% increased hazard of prostate cancer diagnosis compared to men achieving only <6 peak METs (HR 1.93, CI 0.99-3.78). (110) This was similar to the observation among men over 55 years of age (P for trend <0.01). Compared to men in the lowest fitness group (<6 METs), men who achieved 6-9 METs had a 41% increased risk in prostate cancer diagnosis (HR 1.41, 95% CI 1.04 – 1.92), those who achieved 10-11 METs had a 79% increased risk of diagnosis (HR 1.79, 95% CI 1.33 – 2.41) and those in the highest fitness category, who achieved >=12 METs had an 81% increased hazard of prostate cancer diagnosis (HR 1.81, 95% CI 1.29 – 2.56). (110)

In a subset analysis, the risk of advanced prostate cancer was not associated with fitness (HR 1.53; 95% CI 0.74, 3.17; P for trend 0.27). (110) We did not have enough power to calculate the risk of advanced cancer by peak METs achieved.

Table 6. Multi-variable adjusted hazard ratios of incident prostate cancer, adjusted for age,

 race, BMI, statin use, and PSA screening, stratified by age.

Peak	Men 55 years and younger (n=13,082)					Men over 55 years (n=9,745)				
METs	Ν	# events	HR	95% CI	P for	Ν	# events	HR	95% CI	P for
achieved					trend					trend
<6	654	10	Ref		.02	1,277	56	Ref		<0.01
6-9	1,856	27	1.15	0.55, 2.38		2,879	158	1.40	1.03,1.91	
10-11	5,251	80	1.46	0.75,2.84		3,857	230	1.78	1.32,2.40	
>=12	5,321	82	1.77	0.90,3.47		1,732	96	1.80	1.27,2.54	

Reproduced with permission of Wiley. Reiter-Brennan C. et al. 2021, Table 2, p.1864-1870 (110)

Peak	Men 55	years and	: (n=13,082)		Men over 55 years (n=9,745)					
METs	Ν	# events	HR	95% CI	P for	Ν	# events	HR	95% CI	P for
achieve					trend					trend
d										
<6	654	10	Ref		.01	1,277	56	Ref		< 0.01
6-9	1,856	27	1.19	0.58, 2.47		2,879	158	1.41	1.04,1.92	
10-11	5,251	80	1.56	0.80, 3.02		3,857	230	1.79	1.33, 2.41	
>=12	5,321	82	1.93	0.99, 3.78		1,732	96	1.81	1.29, 2.56	

Supplemental Table 1: Multi-variable adjusted hazard ratios of incident prostate cancer, adjusted for age, race BMI, statin use, stratified by age (without PSA screening adjustment)

Reproduced with permission of Wiley. Reiter-Brennan C. et al. 2021, Supplemental Table 1, p.1864-1870 (110)

4.3. Fitness and all-cause mortality among men diagnosed with prostate cancer

During follow-up, a total of 115 deaths were recorded. The mean time from exercise stress test to prostate cancer diagnosis was 7.6 years (SD 3.9) and the median age at diagnosis was 61 years (IQR 55-67). We observed a significant inverse relationship between fitness and the risk of all-cause mortality. (Table 7) After adjusting for age at prostate cancer diagnosis, race, BMI, statin and aspirin use, hypertension, smoking history, presence of prior MI, CHF, or diabetes, the time between exercise test and prostate cancer diagnosis, stage at diagnosis, and year of prostate cancer diagnosis, men achieving >=12 METs in the stress test were at lower risk of death compared to men in the lowest fitness category <6 METs (P for trend <0.01). (110) Men achieving >=12 and 10-11 peak METs during the stress test were both had a 60% lower hazard of death compared to men in the lowest fitness category (HR 0.40, 95% CI 0.23-0.72 for METs 10-11 and HR 0.40, 95% CI 0.19, 0.86 for METs >=12). Men who achieved 6-9 METs during the stress test had a 6% lower risk of death (HR 0.94, 95% CI 0.55-1.59) in comparison to men achieving <6 METs. (110)

Table 7: Mortality by fitness after prostate cancer diagnosis, adjusted for age at prostate cancer diagnosis, race, BMI, statin, aspirin, HTN, smoking, comorbid disease (prior MI, CHF, or diabetes), time to prostate cancer diagnosis, stage at diagnosis, year of prostate cancer diagnosis.

Peak METs	N	# of events	HR	95% CI	P for trend
<6	66	21	Ref		< 0.01
6-9	185	47	0.94	0.55, 1.59	
10-11	310	34	0.40	0.23, 0.72	
>=12	178	13	0.40	0.19, 0.86	

Reproduced with permission of Wiley. Reiter-Brennan C. et al. 2021, Table 3, p.1864-1870 (110)

5. Discussion

In this analysis, men with high fitness engaged in significantly more PSA screening tests than men with low fitness. Men who achieved >=12 peak METS in the physician-referred exercise stress test were 29% more likely to undergo PSA testing compared to men in the lowest fitness category (<6 METs). In the subgroup analysis, this trend was also observed among men with prior MI, CHF, or diabetes and among men without significant comorbidities, whose reason for stress test was pre-operative or research. (110)

Across cancer types, high fitness is associated with reduced incidence and improved outcomes. (74,76,78) Unfortunately, with fitness, as seen with physical activity, this has not been observed in prostate cancer, although undoubtedly, this relationship is confounded by PSA screening habits. (74,102,118,119) Without adjusting for PSA screening, high fitness was associated with an elevated risk of a prostate cancer diagnosis. Even after adjusting for PSA screening, men in the highest fitness category (>= 12 METs) in both age groups were significantly more likely to be diagnosed with prostate cancer. This trend was particularly pronounced in men 55 years and older, who were associated with an 80% higher risk of a prostate cancer diagnosis. However, we found no significant association between fitness and the incidence of advanced prostate cancer.

We observed an inverse relationship between cardiorespiratory fitness and all-cause mortality among men with prostate cancer. Those with high pre-diagnostic fitness (>=12 and 10-11 METs) had a 60% decreased risk of death compared to those with low fitness (<6 METs).

5.1. Prostate cancer incidence and fitness

Our results are similar to the observations from the Aerobics Center Longitudinal Study, in which men with high cardiorespiratory fitness were more likely to undergo PSA screening than men with low cardiorespiratory fitness (16.2% vs. 12.3%) and were at higher risk of prostate cancer diagnoses (3.5% vs. 1.5%). (120) In the Cooper Center Longitudinal Study, men with high cardiorespiratory fitness were 22% more likely to be diagnosed with prostate cancer but were 55% and 44% less likely to be diagnosed with lung and colorectal cancer, respectively. (74) In a cohort study of 2268 Finnish men, a 1-MET increase in cardiorespiratory fitness was associated with a small, non-significant increase in prostate cancer risk (HR 1.03, 95% CI: 0.94-1.12) but reduced risk of lung and GI-tract cancer. (121) These observations stand in line with the healthy screening bias, in which healthier men participate in PSA screening more often than the general population and therefore have a higher risk of a prostate cancer diagnosis. (122) This is supported in our study, as more men in the low fitness group had comorbidities than in the high fitness group, suggesting that those achieving a higher peak workload in their stress test are more health-conscious. In the Aerobics Center Longitudinal Study, prostate cancer risk was only positively associated with cardiorespiratory fitness in men diagnosed before 1995, shortly after the introduction of PSA-base prostate cancer screening in 1987. (120) This may point towards an "early adopter effect," as health-conscious and physically fit men are more likely to be early users of PSA screening. (120) By contrast, the authors observed a negative association between prostate cancer and cardiorespiratory fitness after 1995, when PSA testing was more widely spread amongst all population groups in the United States. Other unmeasured factors related to screening may contribute to the higher risk of prostate cancer incidence observed in this study. While bike riding most likely does not affect PSA, there is some evidence that vigorous exercise like marathon running may elevate PSA. (123,124) Detection bias could have occurred if men with higher fitness were more likely to undergo a biopsy after an elevated PSA test than men with lower fitness. Among men diagnosed with prostate cancer in this study, the median PSA is numerically lower by the level of fitness. This suggests that the decision to biopsy may be at a lower PSA threshold for men with higher fitness levels. The association between biopsy rate and fitness in the current literature is unclear.

5.2. Aggressive prostate cancer

No significant association between advanced prostate cancer and fitness was observed in this study. Most previous reports observed either no association or an inverse association between advanced prostate cancer and cardiorespiratory fitness or self-reported physical fitness. A recent population-based cohort study of Swedish military conscripts reported that high cardiorespiratory fitness during late adolescence was not associated with the incidence of aggressive prostate cancer, defined as clinical stage T3 or T4, Gleason score >=8 or PSA >=20ng/mL later in life. (125) Several reports suggest a reduced risk of advanced disease in men with high self-reported physical activity. (126–128) In a prospective population-based study of 29,110 Norwegian men with 17 years of follow-up, participants were categorized into activity levels by self-reported duration, frequency, and physical exercise intensity. (126) Those with the highest level of physical exercise had a 36% lower risk of advanced prostate cancer than men who reported no activity. (126) This study did not adjudicate for possible differences in PSA screening habits across categories of physical activity, but a follow-up study restricted to a period before 1993 (prior to widespread PSA testing in Norway) reported similar results. (129) A comparable trend is observed with occupational physical activity, as The European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) Cohort demonstrated an inverse association between advanced prostate cancer risk and physically strenuous occupation. (130) PSA data was not available for this study, but overall PSA screening rates at the time point of the investigation in Europe were quite low (e.g., 6% in England(131), 10% in Spain(132)).(130) The lack of association between high fitness and risk of advanced prostate cancer suggests that lower risk cancers drive the increased risk of total prostate cancer with high fitness. PSA screening disproportionally augments the detection of low-grade and possible inconsequential cancers, as advanced tumors are more likely to become symptomatic and are diagnosed without screening. (133) A similar relationship exists with obesity and prostate cancer, where obesity is associated with highgrade prostate cancer but not low-grade cancer or overall disease. (15,134) As an alternative hypothesis, fitness may reduce factors related to tumor progression rather than carcinogenesis and reduce the risk of advanced cancer, but not overall risk. (86,126)

5.3. All-cause mortality

Among men diagnosed with prostate cancer, fitness remains a powerful predictor of all-cause mortality, consistent with other studies of men (74,135) and other cancer types. (74,76,78) For example, in a previous report from the Henry Ford FIT Cohort, patients with high cardiorespiratory fitness diagnosed with lung and colorectal cancer had a 44% and 89% decreased risk of death, compared to patients with low pre-diagnostic fitness (HR, 0.56 95% CI, 0.32-1.00 and HR, 0.11 95% CI, 0.03-0.37).(76) A possible explanation for this observation is that most prostate cancer patients die of non-prostate cancer competing causes of death, for which low cardiorespiratory fitness is a strong risk factor. A Swedish nationwide register-based cohort study evaluated the cause of death in non-curatively treated men with prostate cancer from 1991 to 2009. (136) After 15 years following diagnosis, men with low-risk disease had a 9% cumulative risk of prostate cancer death, while men with distant metastatic disease had a 70% cumulative risk of death by prostate cancer. (136) The risk of death by other causes increased with age. Men with low-risk cancer had a 29% risk of dying of other causes at 10 years after diagnosis, compared to 50% at 15 years after diagnosis. (136) Amongst patients who did not die of prostate cancer, CVD was accountable for almost half of deaths across all cancer risk groups. (136) Data from the SEER registry similarly confirms CVD as the main cause of death among prostate cancer survivors in the United States. (137) This double disease burden is well documented in other cancers, as an estimated 13-21% of patients with breast, testis, endometrium, larynx and Hodgkin lymphoma also suffer from CVD. (138) Shared risk factors such as smoking, obesity, old age, and dyslipidemia may contribute to the higher risk of CVD among prostate cancer patients. (139–142) However, to what extent prostate cancer treatment impacts CVD risk is controversial, in part because of a healthy screening bias. Prostate cancer survivors are more likely to undergo routine PSA screening and, in conjunction with this health-seeking behavior, participate in medical cardiovascular preventive care programs more often and have lower CVD risk. (143,144) Concerning the cardiovascular risk of prostate cancer therapy, the current understanding is that radiotherapy and surgery do not elevate CVD risk. (144) Studies on androgen deprivation therapy (ADT) have yielded conflicting results, most likely due to different types and duration of ADT and differences in history of CV events. (144-146) PRONOUNCE is the first prospective cardiovascular outcome trial with sufficient

power to assess primary cardiovascular endpoints in men with prostate cancer and hopefully shed more light on the cardiovascular morbidity associated with ADT. (147) While evidence on the baseline cardiovascular risk after ADT is unclear, men with preexisting CVD seem to have a higher risk of CVD mortality after ADT (148), as well as men with a high number of cardiovascular risk factors. (149) Thus, urologists should be particularly vigilant of CVD development in post-ADT prostate cancer survivors and consider cardiac preventive care programs for these patients.

5.4. Clinical Relevance

5.4.1. Lifestyle interventions

The results of this investigation are relevant when counseling patients on lifestyle-based prevention of prostate cancer. Cardiovascular fitness as a form of tertiary prevention should be propagated in men with prostate cancer to mitigate their substantially higher risk of competing causes of death, in particular CVD. The American Society of Clinical Oncology recommends 150 minutes of weekly physical activity for prostate cancer survivors in their Key Recommendations for Prostate Cancer Survivorship Care. (150) Regular exercise was also shown to improve cancer-related fatigue, reduce prostate cancer treatment-related side effects, and increase overall quality of life indicators. (151,152) Adoption of an active lifestyle may feel unattainable for predominantly sedentary patients, so the compliance with exercise regimes is enhanced if patients understand that easily achievable, small increases in cardiorespiratory fitness can reap significant health benefits. The categorical nature of our study did not allow for a dose-response analysis between fitness and all-cause mortality after a prostate cancer diagnosis, but there is comparable evidence in other studies. In an investigation of healthy men and women below 60 years of age, Nes et al. observed that a 1-MET increase in cardiorespiratory fitness was associated with a 21% reduced risk of CVD mortality and 8-14% reduction of all-cause mortality. (153) Other studies similarly report a 10-20% risk reduction of CVD-specific and all-cause mortality for each 1-MET increase in exercise capacity. (154,155) Patients should be aware that such small improvements in cardiorespiratory fitness can already be achieved after 12 weeks. (156) Apart from

cardiovascular fitness, patients should engage in other lifestyle modifications to reduce CVD risk and thereby prostate cancer mortality. A unified guideline on the prevention of chronic diseases, such as cancer and CVD is still lacking. However, the "Nutrition and physical activity guidelines for cancer prevention" of the ACS emulate those for prevention of CVD, by recommending a healthy, plant-based eating pattern, limiting alcohol consumption, maintaining healthy body weight, and engaging in 150-300 minutes of moderate-intensity exercise per week. (157) Participants in the Cancer Prevention Study-II Nutrition Cohort who adhered to the ACS Cancer Prevention Guidelines on BMI, diet, alcohol, and physical activity had a significantly lower risk of dying from CVD, cancer, or all causes combined. (158)

5.4.2. Risk reclassification

Cardiorespiratory fitness significantly improves reclassification of cardiovascular risk and mortality when added to established risk scores. (84) The English and Scottish Health Survey evaluated the value of cardiorespiratory fitness to assess CVD mortality risk in 14,650 men and 17,669 women aged 35 to 70 years with a mean follow-up of 9 years. The addition of cardiorespiratory fitness to standard risk factors resulted in a net reclassification index for CVD mortality of 27.2% and 21.0% for men and women, respectively. (159) The discriminatory value of cardiorespiratory fitness is comparative to other widely used and validated risk scores. For instance, a 1-MET increase in fitness and a 1% increase in the European Risk Score were associated with a 15% and 16% risk reduction for all-cause mortality, respectively. (155)

Information from cardiac stress testing could inform the risk of cancer and the risk of death after a cancer diagnosis. PSA screening is discouraged in men with limited life expectancy and where the risk of death from competing comorbid conditions is higher than cancer mortality. Assessment of fitness can provide valuable information on the risk of death of comorbidities and identify which men would benefit most from screening. While direct measures of cardiorespiratory fitness are expensive and time-consuming, and thereby impractical in most clinical settings, non-exercise testing models can estimate cardiorespiratory fitness with reasonable accuracy and are more easily incorporated in medical examinations. (159)

5.4.3. Reducing overdiagnosis

Despite more risk-adapted and personalized screening strategies, the potential of overdiagnosis through PSA-based prostate cancer screening and consequent overtreatment of indolent cancers is still substantial. In this analysis, men with high cardiorespiratory fitness were more likely to undergo PSA testing and had an increased risk of prostate cancer diagnosis, indicating the possibility of overdiagnosis in this population. Active surveillance can break the link between overdiagnosis and overtreatment, but consensus on inclusion and intervention criteria for active surveillance are still unclear. (160) After 15-years of followup, an estimated 45% of men with active surveillance regimes still undergo definitive treatment. (161) To generate a better understanding of which men profit from active surveillance, the worldwide cohort study, Movember Global Action Plan Prostate Cancer Active Surveillance initiative (GAP3), gathers data of men with low-risk prostate cancer on active surveillance. (160) The GAP3 project aims to help create a global consensus guideline on selecting and monitoring men on active surveillance therapy. (160) The European Commission has recently proposed an early prostate cancer detection algorithm that combines mpMRI and risk calculators to reduce unnecessary biopsies and increase the early detection of clinically significant cancers. (162) Men with an elevated PSA are first categorized as low or high risk by a multivariable risk prediction model. A biopsy can be avoided if the risk calculator identifies the patient as low risk. (162) Men classed as high risk should proceed to mpMRI imaging. In general, men with a mpMRI PI-RADS 4-5 lesions should be offered a systematic and targeted biopsy. Men with PI-RADS 1-2 and 3 lesions can safely avoid biopsy if no additional risk factors for clinically significant prostate cancer, such as family history, DRE, or age, are present. (162) Underdiagnosis is limited, as men with negative mpMRI but a high risk of prostate cancer still obtain a biopsy. The combination of biomarkers and mpMRI may further refine pre-diagnostic risk assessment in men with elevated PSAs. (163,164)

5.5. Limitations

This is the first investigation we are aware of accounting for PSA screening habits when analyzing the relationship between cardiorespiratory fitness and prostate cancer incidence. As one of the largest studies of physical fitness, the FIT-Cancer Cohort is unique in its heterogeneous population and extended follow-up and generalizability of fitness data to the general patient population are encountered in clinical practice. However, there are several limitations to address. The FIT-Cancer Cohort is limited to health centers around Detroit and may not be representative of populations outside the United States. We did not evaluate how cardiorespiratory fitness affects prostate cancer-specific mortality. Confounders, such as family history or lifestyle factors like alcohol consumption and diet, were not measured and may have impacted these results. Prostate cancer has a long lead time; thus, long-term exposure to such lifestyle risk factors may significantly impact prostate cancer risk. The FIT-Cancer Cohort lacked information on insurance coverage or socioeconomic status, which may affect screening habits. (110) In addition, we cannot eliminate unrecorded PSA screening done elsewhere outside the healthcare system. Fitness levels may change over time, but we only captured a single baseline assessment in the stress test. Few advanced prostate cancer cases were diagnosed in this investigation, limiting our analysis of the relationship between lethal cancer and fitness. Finally, more investigations with younger men and longer follow-up are necessary to evaluate the differential effects of fitness in this population.

6. Summary

Cardiorespiratory fitness is an independent risk factor for many chronic conditions, but the findings on the relationship between fitness and prostate cancer remain inconclusive. Variations in PSA screening behaviors represent a challenge for this line of research. The purpose of this investigation was to analyze PSA screening behavior relative to level of cardiorespiratory fitness. We then sought to observe the relationship between fitness and prostate cancer incidence accounting for PSA screening. Finally, we examined the relationship between fitness and all-cause mortality among those diagnosed with prostate cancer.

We obtained data for this analysis from the Henry Ford FIT cohort, a retrospective cohort study of men aged 40-70 years who underwent a physician-referred stress test from 1995 to 2009. Cardiorespiratory fitness was measured by a symptom-limited, maximal exercise stress test. Poisson regression and multivariable hazard models were used to model the relationship between fitness, PSA testing, prostate cancer incidence, and all-cause mortality.

Men with high cardiorespiratory fitness had a 28% higher likelihood of undergoing PSA testing than men with low fitness. Even after accounting for PSA screening, high fitness was associated with prostate cancer incidence but not advanced prostate cancer. The risk of all-cause mortality was 60% lower amongst men with prostate cancer who achieved >=12 METs in the stress test, compared to those with low fitness. Our results stand in line with those of other investigations.

In this investigation, PSA screening did not account for the higher incidence of prostate cancer amongst men with high fitness. However, the lower hazard of all-cause mortality associated with high fitness suggests that PSA screening predominantly detects low-risk cancers with little impact on life expectancy. Men with prostate cancer most likely die of CVD rather than prostate cancer, which explains the lower hazard of death among men with high fitness. Public health communication would benefit from a unified health message on the prevention of prevalent chronic diseases. Improvement of cardiorespiratory fitness should be advocated as a highly effective strategy to prevent CVD and cancer incidence and mortality.

7. References

- American Cancer Society. Cancer Statistics Center. [Internet]. [cited 2021 Jan 30]. Available from: http://cancerstatisticscenter.cancer.org.
- statista. Krebs Häufigste Sterbefälle aufgrund von Krebserkrankungen von Männern in Deutschland 2018 | Statista [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 Mar 27]. Available from: https://de.statista.com/statistik/daten/studie/510998/umfrage/haeufigste-sterbefaelleaufgrund-von-krebserkrankungen-von-maennern-in-deutschland/
- National Cancer Institute. Cancer stat facts: prostate cancer [Internet]. [cited 2021 Mar 14]. Available from: https://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/prost.html
- 4. Ferlay J, Ervik M, Lam F, Colombet M, Mery L, Piñeros M, Znaor A, Soerjomataram I BF. Global Cancer Observatory: Cancer Today. Lyon, France: International Agency for Research on Cancer [Internet]. 2020 [cited 2021 Jan 30]. Available from: https://gco.iarc.fr/today
- Culp MBB, Soerjomataram I, Efstathiou JA, Bray F, Jemal A. Recent Global Patterns in Prostate Cancer Incidence and Mortality Rates. Eur Urol [Internet]. 2020 Jan 1 [cited 2021 Jan 30];77(1):38–52. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2019.08.005
- Moyer VA on behalf of the UPSTF. Screening for prostate cancer: U.S. preventive services task force recommendation statement. Ann Intern Med [Internet]. 2012 Jul 17 [cited 2020 Nov 22];157(2):120–34. Available from: doi:10.7326/0003-4819-157-2-201207170-00459
- Kane CJ, Bassett WW, Sadetsky N, Silva S, Wallace K, Pasta DJ, Cooperberg MR, Chan JM, Carroll PR. Obesity and prostate cancer clinical risk factors at presentation: Data from CaPSURE. In: Journal of Urology. Lippincott Williams and Wilkins; 2005 [cited 2021 Mar 13]. p. 732–6. Available from: doi:10.1097/01.ju.0000152408.25738.23
- Calle EE, Rodriguez C, Walker-Thurmond K, Thun MJ. Overweight, Obesity, and Mortality from Cancer in a Prospectively Studied Cohort of U.S. Adults. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2003 Apr 24 [cited 2021 Mar 13];348(17):1625–38. Available from: doi:10.1056/nejmoa021423

- Zeigler-Johnson CM, Spangler E, Jalloh M, Gueye SM, Rennert H, Rebbeck TR. Genetic susceptibility to prostate cancer in men of African descent: implications for global disparities in incidence and outcomes. Can J Urol [Internet]. 2008 [cited 2021 Jan 30];15(1):3872–82. Available from: /pmc/articles/PMC3064717/?report=abstract
- Brawley OW. Prostate cancer epidemiology in the United States. World J Urol [Internet]. 2012 Apr [cited 2021 Jan 10];30(2):195–200. Available from: doi:10.1007/s00345-012-0824-2
- Hemminki K. Familial risk and familial survival in prostate cancer. World J Urol [Internet]. 2012 Apr 25 [cited 2021 Mar 18];30(2):143–8. Available from: doi:10.1007/s00345-011-0801-1
- 12. Bancroft EK, Page EC, Castro E, Lilja H, Vickers A, Sjoberg D, Assel M, Foster CS, Mitchell G, Drew K, Mæhle L, Axcrona K, Evans DG, Bulman B, Eccles D, McBride D, Van Asperen C, Vasen H, Kiemeney LA, Ringelberg J, Cybulski C, Wokolorczyk D, Selkirk C, Hulick PJ, Bojesen A, Skytte AB, Lam J, Taylor L, Oldenburg R, Cremers R, Verhaegh G, Van Zelst-Stams WA, Oosterwijk JC, Blanco I, Salinas M, Cook J, Rosario DJ, Buys S, Conner T, Ausems MG, Ong KR, Hoffman J, Domchek S, Powers J, Teixeira MR, Maia S, Foulkes WD, Taherian N, Ruijs M, Den Enden ATH Van, Izatt L, Davidson R, Adank MA, Walker L, Schmutzler R, Tucker K, Kirk J, Hodgson S, Harris M, Douglas F, Lindeman GJ, Zgajnar J, Tischkowitz M, Clowes VE, Susman R, Ramón Y Cajal T, Patcher N, Gadea N, Spigelman A, Van Os T, Liljegren A, Side L, Brewer C, Brady AF, Donaldson A, Stefansdottir V, Friedman E, Chen-Shtoyerman R, Amor DJ, Copakova L, Barwell J, Giri VN, Murthy V, Nicolai N, Teo SH, Greenhalgh L, Strom S, Henderson A, McGrath J, Gallagher D, Aaronson N, Ardern-Jones A, Bangma C, Dearnaley D, Costello P, Eyfjord J, Rothwell J, Falconer A, Gronberg H, Hamdy FC, Johannsson O, Khoo V, Kote-Jarai Z, Lubinski J, Axcrona U, Melia J, McKinley J, Mitra A V., Moynihan C, Rennert G, Suri M, Wilson P, Killick E, Moss S, Eeles RA. Targeted prostate cancer screening in BRCA1 and BRCA2 mutation carriers: Results from the initial screening round of the IMPACT study. Eur Urol [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 10];66(3):489-99. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2014.01.003

- World Cancer Research Fund. Diet, nutrition, physical activity and cancer: a global perspective: a summary of the Third Expert Report. World Cancer Res Fund Int. 2018;
- Aune D, Navarro Rosenblatt DA, Chan DSM, Vieira AR, Vieira R, Greenwood DC, Vatten LJ, Norat T. Dairy products, calcium, and prostate cancer risk: A systematic review and meta-analysis of cohort studies. Am J Clin Nutr. 2015;101(1):87–117. Available from: doi:10.3945/ajcn.113.067157
- Vidal AC, Howard LE, Moreira DM, Castro-Santamaria R, Andriole GL, Freedland SJ. Obesity increases the risk for high-grade prostate cancer: Results from the REDUCE study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2014;23(12):2936–42. Available from: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-14-0795
- 16. Gill JK, Franke AA, Steven Morris J, Cooney R V., Wilkens LR, Le Marchand L, Goodman MT, Henderson BE, Kolonel LN. Association of selenium, tocopherols, carotenoids, retinol, and 15-isoprostane F2t in serum or urine with prostate cancer risk: The multiethnic cohort. Cancer Causes Control. 2009;20(7):1161–71. Available from: doi:10.1007/s10552-009-9304-4
- N. Mottet, P. Cornford, R.C.N. van den Bergh, E. Briers, M. De Santis, S. Fanti, S. Gillessen, J. Grummet, A.M. Henry, T.B. Lam, M.D. Mason, T.H. van der Kwast, H.G. van der Poel, O. Rouvière, I.G. Schoots, D. Tilki TW members of the E– E– E SIOG PCGP. EAU ESTRO ESUR SIOG Guidelines on Prostate Cancer [Internet]. 2021 [cited 2021 Jan 30]. Available from: https://uroweb.org/guideline/prostate-cancer/
- Howlader N, Noone AM, Krapcho M, Miller D, Brest A, Yu M, Ruhl J, Tatalovich Z, Mariotto A, Lewis DR, Chen HS, Feuer EJ CK (eds). SEER Cancer Statistics Review, 1975-2017, National Cancer Institute. [Internet]. Bethesda, MD; Available from: https://seer.cancer.gov/csr/1975_2017/
- Welch HG, Schwartz LM, Woloshin S. Prostate-specific antigen levels in the United States: Implications of various definitions for abnormal. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2005;97(15):1132–113716077071. Available from: doi:10.1093/jnci/dji205

- 20. Thompson IM, Pauler DK, Goodman PJ, Tangen CM, Lucia MS, Parnes HL, Minasian LM, Ford LG, Lippman SM, Crawford ED, Crowley JJ, Coltman CA. Prevalence of Prostate Cancer among Men with a Prostate-Specific Antigen Level ≤4.0 ng per Milliliter. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2004 May 27 [cited 2021 Jan 30];350(22):2239–46. Available from: http://www.nejm.org/doi/abs/10.1056/NEJMoa031918
- 21. Ahyai SA, Graefen M, Steuber T, Haese A, Schlomm T, Walz J, Köllermann J, Briganti A, Zacharias M, Friedrich MG, Karakiewicz PI, Montorsi F, Huland H, Chun FKH. Contemporary Prostate Cancer Prevalence among T1c Biopsy-Referred Men with a Prostate-Specific Antigen Level ≤ 4.0 ng per Milliliter. Eur Urol [Internet]. 2008 Apr [cited 2021 Jan 30];53(4):750–7. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2007.10.017
- Yossepowitch O. Prostate Cancer in Men with Serum PSA of <4 ng/ml: Underdiagnosed or Over-treated? Eur Urol. 2008;53(4):686–8. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2007.10.017
- 23. Tikkinen KAO, Dahm P, Lytvyn L, Heen AF, Vernooij RWM, Siemieniuk RAC, Wheeler R, Vaughan B, Fobuzi AC, Blanker MH, Junod N, Sommer J, Stirnemann J, Yoshimura M, Auer R, MacDonald H, Guyatt G, Vandvik PO, Agoritsas T. Prostate cancer screening with prostate-specific antigen (PSA) test: A clinical practice guideline. BMJ. 2018;362(k3581). Available from: doi:10.1136/bmj.k3581
- Xue J, Qin Z, Cai H, Zhang C, Li X, Xu W, Wang J, Xu Z, Yu B, Xu T, Zou Q. Comparison between transrectal and transperineal prostate biopsy for detection of prostate cancer: A meta-analysis and trial sequential analysis. Oncotarget. 2017;8(14):23322–36. Available from: doi:10.18632/oncotarget.15056
- 25. Lamy PJ, Allory Y, Gauchez AS, Asselain B, Beuzeboc P, de Cremoux P, Fontugne J, Georges A, Hennequin C, Lehmann-Che J, Massard C, Millet I, Murez T, Schlageter MH, Rouvière O, Kassab-Chahmi D, Rozet F, Descotes JL, Rébillard X. Prognostic Biomarkers Used for Localised Prostate Cancer Management: A Systematic Review. Eur Urol Focus [Internet]. 2018 Dec 1 [cited 2021 Mar 23];4(6):790–803. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.euf.2017.02.017

- Louie KS, Seigneurin A, Cathcart P, Sasieni P. Do prostate cancer risk models improve the predictive accuracy of PSA screening? A meta-analysis. Ann Oncol [Internet]. 2015 May 1 [cited 2021 Jan 30];26(5):848–64. Available from: doi:10.1093/annonc/mdu525
- 27. Kasivisvanathan V, Rannikko AS, Borghi M, Panebianco V, Mynderse LA, Vaarala MH, Briganti A, Budäus L, Hellawell G, Hindley RG, Roobol MJ, Eggener S, Ghei M, Villers A, Bladou F, Villeirs GM, Virdi J, Boxler S, Robert G, Singh PB, Venderink W, Hadaschik BA, Ruffion A, Hu JC, Margolis D, Crouzet S, Klotz L, Taneja SS, Pinto P, Gill I, Allen C, Giganti F, Freeman A, Morris S, Punwani S, Williams NR, Brew-Graves C, Deeks J, Takwoingi Y, Emberton M, Moore CM. MRI-Targeted or Standard Biopsy for Prostate-Cancer Diagnosis. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2018 May 10 [cited 2021 Mar 27];378(19):1767–77. Available from: doi:10.1056/NEJMoa1801993
- Ahmed HU, El-Shater Bosaily A, Brown LC, Gabe R, Kaplan R, Parmar MK, Collaco-Moraes Y, Ward K, Hindley RG, Freeman A, Kirkham AP, Oldroyd R, Parker C, Emberton M. Diagnostic accuracy of multi-parametric MRI and TRUS biopsy in prostate cancer (PROMIS): a paired validating confirmatory study. Lancet. 2017;389(10071):815–22. Available from: doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(16)32401-1
- 29. Filson CP, Natarajan S, Margolis DJA, Huang J, Lieu P, Dorey FJ, Reiter RE, Marks LS. Prostate cancer detection with magnetic resonance-ultrasound fusion biopsy: The role of systematic and targeted biopsies. Cancer [Internet]. 2016 Mar 15 [cited 2021 Mar 28];122(6):884–92. Available from: doi:10.1002/cncr.29874

- Rouvière O, Puech P, Renard-Penna R, Claudon M, Roy C, Mège-Lechevallier F, Decaussin-Petrucci M, Dubreuil-Chambardel M, Magaud L, Remontet L, Ruffion A, Colombel M, Crouzet S, Schott AM, Lemaitre L, Rabilloud M, Grenier N, Barry Delongchamps N, Boutier R, Bratan F, Brunelle S, Camparo P, Colin P, Corréas JM, Cornélis F, Cornud F, Cros F, Descotes JL, Eschwege P, Fiard G, Fendler JP, Habchi H, Hallouin P, Khairoune A, Lang H, Lebras Y, Lefèvre F, Malavaud B, Moldovan PC, Mottet N, Mozer P, Nevoux P, Pagnoux G, Pasticier G, Portalez D, Potiron E, Thammavong AS, Timsit MO, Viller A, Walz J. Use of prostate systematic and targeted biopsy on the basis of multiparametric MRI in biopsy-naive patients (MRI-FIRST): a prospective, multicentre, paired diagnostic study. Lancet Oncol [Internet]. 2019 Jan 1 [cited 2021 Mar 28];20(1):100–9. Available from: doi:10.1016/S1470-2045(18)30569-2
- 31. Leitlinienprogramm Onkologie (Deutsche Krebsgesellschaft, Deutsche Krebshilfe, AWMF): S3-Leitlinie Prostatakarzinom, Langversion [Internet]. 2021. Available from: http://www.leitlinienprogramm-onkologie.de/leitlinien/prostatakarzinom/
- Shoag JE, Nyame YA, Gulati R, Etzioni R, Hu JC. Reconsidering the Trade-offs of Prostate Cancer Screening. N Engl J Med. 2020;382(25):2465–8. Available from: doi:10.1056/nejmsb2000250
- 33. Stamey TA, Yang N, Hay AR, McNeal JE, Freiha FS, Redwine E. Prostate-Specific Antigen as a Serum Marker for Adenocarcinoma of the Prostate. N Engl J Med. 1987; Available from: doi:10.1056/nejm198710083171501
- 34. Catalona WJ, Smith DS, Ratliff TL, Dodds KM, Coplen DE, Yuan JJJ, Petros JA, Andriole GL. Measurement of Prostate-Specific Antigen in Serum as a Screening Test for Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 1991 Apr 25 [cited 2019 Sep 22];324(17):1156–61. Available from: doi:10.1056/NEJM199104253241702
- 35. Dörr M, Hölzel D, Schubert-Fritschle G, Engel J, Schlesinger-Raab A. Changes in Prognostic and Therapeutic Parameters in Prostate Cancer from an Epidemiological View over 20 Years. Oncol Res Treat [Internet]. 2015 Feb 1 [cited 2020 Nov 22];38(1–2):8–14. Available from: doi:10.1159/000371717
- Siegel RL, Miller KD, Jemal A. Cancer statistics, 2016. CA Cancer J Clin.
 2016;66(1):7–30. Available from: doi:10.3322/caac.21332

- Potosky AL, Miller BA, Albertsen PC, Kramer BS. The Role of Increasing Detection in the Rising Incidence of Prostate Cancer. JAMA J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 1995 Feb 15 [cited 2020 Nov 22];273(7):548–52. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.1995.03520310046028
- Hu JC, Nguyen P, Mao J, Halpern J, Shoag J, Wright JD, Sedrakyan A. Increase in prostate cancer distant metastases at diagnosis in the United States. JAMA Oncol [Internet]. 2017 May 1 [cited 2021 Mar 14];3(5):705–7. Available from: doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2016.5465
- Etzioni R, Gulati R, Tsodikov A, Wever EM, Penson DF, Heijnsdijk EAM, Katcher J, Draisma G, Feuer EJ, De Koning HJ, Mariotto AB. The prostate cancer conundrum revisited: Treatment changes and prostate cancer mortality declines. Cancer [Internet]. 2012 Dec 1 [cited 2021 Jan 31];118(23):5955–63. Available from:doi:10.1002/cncr.27594
- 40. Andriole GL, Crawford ED, Grubb RL, Buys SS, Chia D, Church TR, Fouad MN, Isaacs C, Kvale PA, Reding DJ, Weissfeld JL, Yokochi LA, O'Brien B, Ragard LR, Clapp JD, Rathmell JM, Riley TL, Hsing AW, Izmirlian G, Pinsky PF, Kramer BS, Miller AB, Gohagan JK, Prorok PC. Prostate cancer screening in the randomized prostate, lung, colorectal, and ovarian cancer screening trial: Mortality results after 13 years of follow-up. J Natl Cancer Inst [Internet]. 2012 Jan 18 [cited 2020 Nov 29];104(2):125–32. Available from: doi:10.1093/jnci/djr500
- Andriole GL, Crawford ED, Grubb RL, Buys SS, Chia D, Church TR, Fouad MN, Gelmann EP, Kvale PA, Reding DJ, Weissfeld JL, Yokochi LA, O'Brien B, Clapp JD, Rathmell JM, Riley TL, Hayes RB, Kramer BS, Izmirlian G, Miller AB, Pinsky PF, Prorok PC, Gohagan JK, Berg CD. Mortality Results from a Randomized Prostate-Cancer Screening Trial. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2009 Mar 26 [cited 2019 Oct 17];360(13):1310–9. Available from: doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0810696
- 42. Pinsky PF, Prorok PC, Yu K, Kramer BS, Black A, Gohagan JK, Crawford ED, Grubb RL, Andriole GL. Extended mortality results for prostate cancer screening in the PLCO trial with median follow-up of 15 years. Cancer [Internet]. 2017 Feb 15 [cited 2021 Jan 3];123(4):592–9. Available from: doi:10.1002/cncr.30474

- 43. Schröder FH, Hugosson J, Roobol MJ, Tammela TLJ, Zappa M, Nelen V, Kwiatkowski M, Lujan M, Määttänen L, Lilja H, Denis LJ, Recker F, Paez A, Bangma CH, Carlsson S, Puliti D, Villers A, Rebillard X, Hakama M, Stenman UH, Kujala P, Taari K, Aus G, Huber A, Van Der Kwast TH, Van Schaik RHN, De Koning HJ, Moss SM, Auvinen A. Screening and prostate cancer mortality: Results of the European Randomised Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer (ERSPC) at 13 years of follow-up. Lancet. 2014 Dec 6;384(9959):2027–35. Available from: doi:10.1016/S0140-6736(14)60525-0
- Schröder FH, Hugosson J, Roobol MJ, Tammela TLJ, Ciatto S, Nelen V, Kwiatkowski M, Lujan M, Lilja H, Zappa M, Denis LJ, Recker F, Páez A, Määttänen L, Bangma CH, Aus G, Carlsson S, Villers A, Rebillard X, van der Kwast T, Kujala PM, Blijenberg BG, Stenman U-H, Huber A, Taari K, Hakama M, Moss SM, de Koning HJ, Auvinen A. Prostate-Cancer Mortality at 11 Years of Follow-up. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2012 Mar 15 [cited 2021 Feb 6];366(11):981–90. Available from: doi:10.1056/nejmoa1113135
- 45. Schröder FH, Hugosson J, Roobol MJ, Tammela TLJ, Ciatto S, Nelen V, Kwiatkowski M, Lujan M, Lilja H, Zappa M, Denis LJ, Recker F, Berenguer A, Määttänen L, Bangma CH, Aus G, Villers A, Rebillard X, van der Kwast T, Blijenberg BG, Moss SM, de Koning HJ, Auvinen A. Screening and Prostate-Cancer Mortality in a Randomized European Study. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2009 Mar 26 [cited 2019 Nov 9];360(13):1320–8. Available from: doi:10.1056/NEJMoa0810084
- 46. Hugosson J, Roobol MJ, Månsson M, Tammela TLJ, Zappa M, Nelen V, Kwiatkowski M, Lujan M, Carlsson S V., Talala KM, Lilja H, Denis LJ, Recker F, Paez A, Puliti D, Villers A, Rebillard X, Kilpeläinen TP, Stenman UH, Godtman RA, Stinesen Kollberg K, Moss SM, Kujala P, Taari K, Huber A, van der Kwast T, Heijnsdijk EA, Bangma C, De Koning HJ, Schröder FH, Auvinen A. A 16-yr Follow-up of the European Randomized study of Screening for Prostate Cancer(Figure presented.). Eur Urol [Internet]. 2019 Jul 1 [cited 2021 Jan 3];76(1):43–51. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2019.02.009

- 47. Schröder FH, Hugosson J, Carlsson S, Tammela T, Määttänen L, Auvinen A, Kwiatkowski M, Recker F, Roobol MJ. Screening for prostate cancer decreases the risk of developing metastatic disease: Findings from the European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer (ERSPC). Eur Urol [Internet]. 2012 Nov [cited 2020 Dec 28];62(5):745–52. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2012.05.068
- Schröder FH, Roobol MJ. ERSPC and PLCO Prostate Cancer Screening Studies: What Are the Differences? Eur Urol. 2010 Jul 1;58(1):46–52. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2010.03.033
- Draisma G, Boer R, Otto SJ, van der Cruijsen IW, Damhuis RAM, Schroder FH, de Koning HJ. Lead Times and Overdetection Due to Prostate-Specific Antigen Screening: Estimates From the European Randomized Study of Screening for Prostate Cancer. JNCI J Natl Cancer Inst [Internet]. 2003 Jun 18 [cited 2019 Nov 9];95(12):868–78. Available from: doi:10.1093/jnci/95.12.868
- Gulati R, Tsodikov A, Etzioni R, Hunter-Merrill RA, Gore JL, Mariotto AB, Cooperberg MR. Expected population impacts of discontinued prostate-specific antigen screening. Cancer [Internet]. 2014 Nov 15 [cited 2021 Mar 22];120(22):3519– 26. Available from: doi:10.1002/cncr.28932
- Calonge N, Petitti DB, Dewitt TG, Dietrich AJ, Gregory KD, Harris R, Isham GJ, Lefevre ML, Leipzig R, Loveland-Cherry C, Marion LN, Melnyk B, Moyer VA, Ockene JK, Sawaya GF, Yawn BP. Screening for Prostate Cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force Recommendation Statement. Ann Intern Med [Internet]. 2008 Aug 5 [cited 2020 Dec 28];149(3):185. Available from: doi:10.7326/0003-4819-149-3-200808050-00008
- Moyer VA. Screening for Prostate Cancer: U.S. Preventive Services Task Force Recommendation Statement. Ann Intern Med [Internet]. 2012 Jul 17 [cited 2020 Nov 22];157(2):120. Available from: doi:10.7326/0003-4819-157-2-201207170-00459
- 53. Pinsky PF, Parnes HL, Andriole G. Mortality and complications after prostate biopsy in the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal and Ovarian Cancer Screening (PLCO) trial. BJU Int [Internet]. 2014 [cited 2021 Jan 10];113(2):254–9. Available from: doi:10.1111/bju.12368

- Martin RM, Donovan JL, Turner EL, Metcalfe C, Young GJ, Walsh EI, Lane JA, Noble S, Oliver SE, Evans S, Sterne JAC, Holding P, Ben-Shlomo Y, Brindle P, Williams NJ, Hill EM, Ng SY, Toole J, Tazewell MK, Hughes LJ, Davies CF, Thorn JC, Down E, Smith GD, Neal DE, Hamdy FC, Martin R, Donovan J, Neal D, Hamdy F, Turner E, Athene Lane J, Noble S, Frankel S, Bollina P, Catto J, Doble A, Doherty A, Gillatt D, Gnanapragasam V, Holding P, Kockelbergh R, Kynaston H, Paul A, Paez E, Rowe E. Effect of a low-intensity PSA-based screening intervention on prostate cancer mortality: The CAP randomized clinical trial. JAMA - J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 2018 Mar 6 [cited 2020 Nov 30];319(9):883–95. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.2018.0154
- 55. Berger AP, Gozzi C, Steiner H, Frauscher F, Varkarakis J, Rogatsch H, Bartsch G, Horninger W. Complication rate of transrectal ultrasound guided prostate biopsy: A comparison among 3 protocols with 6, 10 and 15 cores. J Urol. 2004;171(4):1478–80. Available from: doi:10.1097/01.ju.0000116449.01186.f7
- 56. RODRIGUEZ L V., TERRIS MK. RISKS AND COMPLICATIONS OF TRANSRECTAL ULTRASOUND GUIDED PROSTATE NEEDLE BIOPSY. J Urol [Internet]. 1998 Dec [cited 2021 Jan 31];160(6 Pt 1):2115–20. Available from: doi:10.1097/00005392-199812010-00045
- 57. Walter LC, Fung KZ, Kirby KA, Shi Y, Espaldon R, O'Brien S, Freedland SJ, Powell AA, Hoffman RM. Five-year downstream outcomes following prostate-specific antigen screening in older men. JAMA Intern Med [Internet]. 2013 May 27 [cited 2020 Nov 30];173(10):866–73. Available from: doi:10.1001/jamainternmed.2013.323
- Ilic D, Neuberger MM, Djulbegovic M, Dahm P. Screening for prostate cancer. Cochrane Database Syst Rev [Internet]. 2013 Jan 31 [cited 2021 Mar 28];(1). Available from: doi:10.1002/14651858.CD004720.pub3
- 59. W A Sakr, D J Grignon, J D Crissman, L K Heilbrun, B J Cassin, J J Pontes GPH. High grade prostatic intraepithelial neoplasia (HGPIN) and prostatic adenocarcinoma between the ages of 20-69: an autopsy study of 249 cases. In Vivo (Brooklyn) [Internet]. 1994 May [cited 2021 Mar 13];8(3):493–43. Available from: http://europepmc.org/article/med/7803731

- Draisma G, Etzioni R, Tsodikov A, Mariotto A, Wever E, Gulati R, Feuer E, De Koning H. Lead time and overdiagnosis in prostate-specific antigen screening: Importance of methods and context. J Natl Cancer Inst [Internet]. 2009 Mar 18 [cited 2020 Nov 30];101(6):374–83. Available from: doi:10.1093/jnci/djp001
- Vickers AJ, Sjoberg DD, Ulmert D, Vertosick E, Roobol MJ, Thompson I, Heijnsdijk EAM, De Koning H, Atoria-Swartz C, Scardino PT, Lilja H. Empirical estimates of prostate cancer overdiagnosis by age and prostate-specific antigen. BMC Med [Internet]. 2014 Feb 11 [cited 2021 Mar 20];12(1):26. Available from: doi:10.1186/1741-7015-12-26
- 62. Taneja SS. Re: Long-Term Functional Outcomes after Treatment for Localized Prostate Cancer. J Urol [Internet]. 2013 Nov [cited 2021 Jan 31];190(5):1764–5. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.juro.2013.07.084
- 63. Telesca D, Etzioni R, Gulati R. Estimating lead time and overdiagnosis associated with PSA screening from prostate cancer incidence trends. Biometrics. 2008;64(1):10–9. Available from: doi:10.1111/j.1541-0420.2007.00825.x
- H. Ballentine Carter, Peter C. Albertsen, Michael J. Barry, Ruth Etzioni, Stephen J.
 Freedland, Kirsten Lynn Greene, Lars Holmberg, Philip Kantoff, Badrinath R. Konety,
 Mohammad Hassan Murad DFP and ALZ. Early detection of prostate cancer: AUA
 Guideline. J Urol. 2013;190(2):419. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.juro.2013.04.119
- 65. Wilt TJ, Brawer MK, Jones KM, Barry MJ, Aronson WJ, Fox S, Gingrich JR, Wei JT, Gilhooly P, Grob BM, Nsouli I, Iyer P, Cartagena R, Snider G, Roehrborn C, Sharifi R, Blank W, Pandya P, Andriole GL, Culkin D, Wheeler T. Radical Prostatectomy versus Observation for Localized Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2012 Jul 19 [cited 2021 Jan 3];367(3):203–13. Available from: doi:10.1056/nejmoa1113162
- 66. Fowler FJ, Barry MJ, Walker-Corkery B, Caubet JF, Bates DW, Jeong ML, Hauser A, McNaughton-Collins M. The impact of a suspicious prostate biopsy on patients' psychological, socio-behavioral, and medical care outcomes. J Gen Intern Med. 2006;21(7):715–21. Available from: doi:10.1111/j.1525-1497.2006.00464.x

- Fang F, Keating NL, Mucci LA, Adami H-O, Stampfer MJ, Valdimarsdóttir U, Fall K. Immediate Risk of Suicide and Cardiovascular Death After a Prostate Cancer Diagnosis: Cohort Study in the United States. JNCI J Natl Cancer Inst [Internet]. 2010 Mar 3 [cited 2021 Jan 31];102(5):307–14. Available from: doi:10.1093/jnci/djp537
- Drazer MW, Huo D, Eggener SE. National prostate cancer screening rates after the 2012 US Preventive Services Task Force recommendation discouraging prostatespecific antigen-Based screening. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(2416). Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2015.61.6532
- Johansson JE, Andrén O, Andersson SO, Dickman PW, Holmberg L, Magnuson A, Adami HO. Natural history of early, localized prostate cancer. J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 2004 Jun 9 [cited 2021 Mar 17];291(22):2713–9. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.291.22.2713
- Grossman DC, Curry SJ, Owens DK, Bibbins-Domingo K, Caughey AB, Davidson KW, Doubeni CA, Ebell M, Epling JW, Kemper AR, Krist AH, Kubik M, Seth Landefeld C, Mangione CM, Silverstein M, Simon MA, Siu AL, Tseng CW. Screening for prostate cancer US Preventive services task force recommendation statement. JAMA J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 2018 May 1 [cited 2021 Jan 3];319(18):1901–13. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.2018.3710
- Briganti A, Fossati N, Catto JWF, Cornford P, Montorsi F, Mottet N, Wirth M, Van Poppel H. Active Surveillance for Low-risk Prostate Cancer: The European Association of Urology Position in 2018. Eur Urol [Internet]. 2018 Sep 1 [cited 2021 Mar 20];74(3):357–68. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2018.06.008
- 72. Bjurlin MA, Carroll PR, Eggener S, Fulgham PF, Margolis DJ, Pinto PA, Rosenkrantz AB, Rubenstein JN, Rukstalis DB, Taneja SS, Turkbey B. Update of the Standard Operating Procedure on the Use of Multiparametric Magnetic Resonance Imaging for the Diagnosis, Staging and Management of Prostate Cancer. J Urol [Internet]. 2020 Apr [cited 2021 Mar 19];203(4):706–12. Available from: doi:10.1097/ju.000000000000617

- 73. Smith RA, Andrews KS, Brooks D, Fedewa SA, Manassaram-Baptiste D, Saslow D, Brawley OW, Wender RC. Cancer screening in the United States, 2018: A review of current American Cancer Society guidelines and current issues in cancer screening. CA Cancer J Clin [Internet]. 2018 Jul [cited 2021 Mar 23];68(4):297–316. Available from: doi:10.3322/caac.21446
- 74. Lakoski SG, Willis BL, Barlow CE, Leonard D, Gao A, Radford NB, Farrell SW, Douglas PS, Berry JD, Defina LF, Jones LW. Midlife cardiorespiratory fitness, incident cancer, and survival after cancer in men: The Cooper Center Longitudinal Study. JAMA Oncol. 2015 May 1;1(2):231–7. Available from: doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.0226
- 75. Pletnikoff PP, Tuomainen T-P, Laukkanen JA, Kauhanen J, Rauramaa R, Ronkainen K, Kurl S. Cardiorespiratory fitness and lung cancer risk: A prospective population-based cohort study. J Sci Med Sport [Internet]. 2016 Feb 1 [cited 2019 Sep 18];19(2):98–102. Available from: doi:10.1016/J.JSAMS.2015.02.008
- 76. Marshall CH, Al-Mallah MH, Dardari Z, Brawner CA, Lamerato LE, Keteyian SJ, Ehrman JK, Visvanathan K, Blaha MJ. Cardiorespiratory fitness and incident lung and colorectal cancer in men and women: Results from the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) cohort. Cancer [Internet]. 2019 May 6 [cited 2020 Dec 16];125(15):2594–601. Available from: doi:10.1002/cncr.32085
- 77. Kodama S, Saito K, Tanaka S, Maki M, Yachi Y, Asumi M, Sugawara A, Totsuka K, Shimano H, Ohashi Y, Yamada N, Sone H. Cardiorespiratory fitness as a quantitative predictor of all-cause mortality and cardiovascular events in healthy men and women: A meta-analysis. JAMA - J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 2009 May 20 [cited 2021 Mar 18];301(19):2024–35. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.2009.681
- Robsahm TE, Falk RS, Heir T, Sandvik L, Vos L, Erikssen J, Tretli S. Cardiorespiratory fitness and risk of site-specific cancers: a long-term prospective cohort study. Cancer Med. 2017;6(4):865–73. Available from: doi:10.1002/cam4.1043
- Peel JB, Sui X, Matthews CE, Adams SA, Hebert JR, Hardin JW, Church TS, Blair SN. Cardiorespiratory fitness and digestive cancer mortality: Findings from the aerobics center longitudinal study. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev. 2009;18(4):1111–7. Available from: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-08-0846

- PEEL JB, SUI X, ADAMS SA, HÉBERT JR, HARDIN JW, BLAIR SN. A Prospective Study of Cardiorespiratory Fitness and Breast Cancer Mortality. Med Sci Sport Exerc [Internet]. 2009 Apr [cited 2020 Dec 20];41(4):742–8. Available from: doi:10.1249/MSS.0b013e31818edac7
- Schmid D, Leitzmann MF. Cardiorespiratory fitness as predictor of cancer mortality: a systematic review and meta-analysis. Ann Oncol [Internet]. 2015 Feb 1 [cited 2019 Jul 26];26(2):272–8. Available from: doi:10.1093/annonc/mdu250
- Blair SN, Haskell WL. Objectively measured physical activity and mortality in older adults. J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 2006 Jul 12 [cited 2020 Dec 30];296(2):216–8. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.296.2.216
- 83. Minder CM, Shaya GE, Michos ED, Keenan TE, Blumenthal RS, Nasir K, Carvalho JAM, Conceição RD, Santos RD, Blaha MJ. Relation between self-reported physical activity level, fitness, and cardiometabolic risk. Am J Cardiol [Internet]. 2014 Feb 15 [cited 2020 Dec 16];113(4):637–43. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.amjcard.2013.11.010
- Ross R, Blair SN, Arena R, Church TS, Després JP, Franklin BA, Haskell WL, Kaminsky LA, Levine BD, Lavie CJ, Myers J, Niebauer J, Sallis R, Sawada SS, Sui X, Wisløff U. Importance of Assessing Cardiorespiratory Fitness in Clinical Practice: A Case for Fitness as a Clinical Vital Sign: A Scientific Statement from the American Heart Association. Circulation [Internet]. 2016 Dec 13 [cited 2020 Dec 30];134(24):e653–99. Available from: doi:10.1161/CIR.000000000000461
- 85. Liu Y, Hu F, Li D, Wang F, Zhu L, Chen W, Ge J, An R, Zhao Y. Does Physical Activity Reduce the Risk of Prostate Cancer? A Systematic Review and Metaanalysis. Eur Urol [Internet]. 2011 Nov 1 [cited 2019 Oct 13];60(5):1029–44. Available from: doi:10.1016/J.EURURO.2011.07.007
- 86. Giovannucci EL, Liu Y, Leitzmann MF, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC. A Prospective Study of Physical Activity and Incident and Fatal Prostate Cancer. Arch Intern Med [Internet]. 2005 May 9 [cited 2019 Oct 13];165(9):1005. Available from: doi:10.1001/archinte.165.9.1005

- Pernar CH, Ebot EM, Pettersson A, Graff RE, Giunchi F, Ahearn TU, Gonzalez-Feliciano AG, Markt SC, Wilson KM, Stopsack KH, Gazeeva E, Lis RT, Parmigiani G, Rimm EB, Finn SP, Giovannucci EL, Fiorentino M, Mucci LA. A Prospective Study of the Association between Physical Activity and Risk of Prostate Cancer Defined by Clinical Features and TMPRSS2:ERG. Eur Urol [Internet]. 2019 Jul 1 [cited 2019 Oct 13];76(1):33–40. Available from: doi:10.1016/J.EURURO.2018.09.041
- Shephard RJ, Shek PN. Associations Between Physical Activity and Susceptibility to Cancer. Sport Med [Internet]. 1998 Nov [cited 2019 Oct 11];26(5):293–315. Available from: doi:10.2165/00007256-199826050-00002
- Rebillard A, Lefeuvre-Orfila L, Gueritat J, Cillard J. Prostate cancer and physical activity: Adaptive response to oxidative stress. Free Radic Biol Med. 2013 Jul 1;60:115–24. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.freeradbiomed.2013.02.009
- 90. Tremblay MS, Copeland JL, Van Helder W. Effect of training status and exercise mode on endogenous steroid hormones in men. J Appl Physiol [Internet]. 2004 Feb [cited 2019 Oct 11];96(2):531–9. Available from: doi:10.1152/japplphysiol.00656.2003
- Shaneyfelt T, Husein R, Bubley G, Mantzoros CS. Hormonal Predictors of Prostate Cancer: A Meta-Analysis. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2000 Feb 14 [cited 2019 Oct 11];18(4):847–847. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2000.18.4.847
- 92. Ngo TH, Barnard RJ, Tymchuk CN, Cohen P, Aronson WJ. Effect of diet and exercise on serum insulin, IGF-I, and IGFBP-1 levels and growth of LNCaP cells in vitro (United States). Cancer Causes Control [Internet]. 2002 Dec [cited 2019 Oct 11];13(10):929–35. Available from: doi:10.1023/a:1021911517010
- 93. Lehrer S, Diamond EJ, Stagger S, Stone NN, Stock RG. Increased serum insulin associated with increased risk of prostate cancer recurrence. Prostate. 2002;50(1):1–3. Available from: doi:10.1002/pros.10026

- 94. Thompson IM, Goodman PJ, Tangen CM, Lucia MS, Miller GJ, Ford LG, Lieber MM, Cespedes RD, Atkins JN, Lippman SM, Carlin SM, Ryan A, Szczepanek CM, Crowley JJ, Coltman CA. The Influence of Finasteride on the Development of Prostate Cancer. N Engl J Med [Internet]. 2003 Jul 17 [cited 2019 Oct 12];349(3):215–24. Available from: doi:10.1056/NEJMoa030660
- 95. Buschemeyer WC, Freedland SJ. Obesity and Prostate Cancer: Epidemiology and Clinical Implications {A figure is presented}. Eur Urol. 2007 Aug 1;52(2):331–43. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2007.04.069
- 96. Stattin P, Rinaldi S, Biessy C, Stenman UH, Hallmans G, Kaaks R. High levels of circulating insulin-like growth factor-I increase prostate cancer risk: A prospective study in a population-based nonscreened cohort. J Clin Oncol. 2004 Sep 21;22(15):3104–12. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2004.10.105
- 97. Chan JM, Stampfer MJ, Ma J, Gann P, Gaziano JM, Pollak M, Giovannucci E. Insulin-like growth factor-I (IGF-I) and IGF binding protein-3 as predictors of advanced-stage prostate cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst. 2002;94(14):1099–106. Available from: doi:10.1093/jnci/94.14.1099
- 98. MacInnis RJ, English DR. Body size and composition and prostate cancer risk: systematic review and meta-regression analysis. Cancer Causes Control [Internet].
 2006 Oct [cited 2019 Oct 13];17(8):989–1003. Available from: doi:10.1007/s10552-006-0049-z
- 99. Zeegers MPA, Dirx MJM, van den Brandt PA. Physical Activity and the Risk of Prostate Cancer in The Netherlands Cohort Study, Results after 9.3 Years of Followup. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev [Internet]. 2005 Jun 1 [cited 2019 Sep 18];14(6):1490–5. Available from: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-04-0771
- Littman AJ, Kristal AR, White E. Recreational Physical Activity and Prostate Cancer Risk (United States). Cancer Causes Control [Internet]. 2006 Aug [cited 2019 Sep 18];17(6):831–41. Available from: doi:10.1007/s10552-006-0024-8
- 101. Moore SC, Peters TM, Ahn J, Park Y, Schatzkin A, Albanes D, Ballard-Barbash R, Hollenbeck A, Leitzmann MF. Physical Activity in Relation to Total, Advanced, and Fatal Prostate Cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev [Internet]. 2008 Sep 1[cited 2019 Sep 18];17(9):2458–66. Available from: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-08 0403

- 102. Moore SC, Lee I-M, Weiderpass E, Campbell PT, Sampson JN, Kitahara CM, Keadle SK, Arem H, Gonzalez AB de, Hartge P, Adami H-O, Blair CK, Borch KB, Boyd E, Check DP, Fournier A, Freedman ND, Gunter M, Johannson M, Khaw K-T, Linet MS, Orsini N, Park Y, Riboli E, Robien K, Schairer C, Sesso H, Spriggs M, Dusen R Van, Wolk A, Matthews CE, Patel A V. Association of Leisure-Time Physical Activity With Risk of 26 Types of Cancer in 1.44 Million Adults. JAMA Intern Med [Internet]. 2016 Jun 1 [cited 2019 Sep 18];176(6):816–25. Available from: doi:10.1001/JAMAINTERNMED.2016.1548
- 103. Al-Mallah MH, Keteyian SJ, Brawner CA, Whelton S, Blaha MJ. Rationale and Design of the Henry Ford ExercIse Testing Project (The FIT Project). Clin Cardiol [Internet]. 2014 Aug 1 [cited 2019 Jul 26];37(8):456–61. Available from: doi:10.1002/clc.22302
- 104. Berry JD, Willis B, Gupta S, Barlow CE, Lakoski SG, Khera A, Rohatgi A, De Lemos JA, Haskell W, Lloyd-Jones DM. Lifetime risks for cardiovascular disease mortality by cardiorespiratory fitness levels measured at ages 45, 55, and 65 years in men: The Cooper Center Longitudinal Study. J Am Coll Cardiol. 2011;57(15):1604–10. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.jacc.2010.10.056
- Bruce RA, Kusumi F, Hosmer D. Maximal oxygen intake and nomographic assessment of functional aerobic impairment in cardiovascular disease. Am Heart J. 1973 Apr 1;85(4):546–62. Available from: doi:10.1016/0002-8703(73)90502-4
- 106. Bell N, Connor Gorber S, Shane A, Joffres M, Singh H, Dickinson J, Shaw E, Dunfield L, Tonelli M, Canadian Task Force on Preventive Health Care CTF on PH. Recommendations on screening for prostate cancer with the prostate-specific antigen test. CMAJ [Internet]. 2014 Nov 4 [cited 2019 Sep 22];186(16):1225–34. Available from: doi:10.1503/cmaj.140703
- 107. H. Ballentine Carter, Peter C. Albertsen, Michael J. Barry RE, Stephen J. Freedland, Kirsten Lynn Greene, Lars Holmberg PK, Badrinath R. Konety, Mohammad Hassan Murad DFP, Zietman and AL. Early detection of prostate cancer: AUA Guideline. J Urol. 2013;190:419.

- Catalona WJ. Prostate Cancer Screening. Med Clin North Am [Internet]. 2018 Mar [cited 2019 Oct 13];102(2):199–214. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.mcna.2017.11.001
- 109. Etzioni R, Berry KM, Legler JM, Shaw P. Prostate-specific antigen testing in black and white men: an analysis of medicare claims from 1991–1998. Urology [Internet].
 2002 Feb 1 [cited 2019 Oct 13];59(2):251–5. Available from: doi:10.1016/S0090-4295(01)01516-3
- 110. Reiter-Brennan C, Dzaye O, Al-Mallah MH, Dardari Z, Brawner CA, Lamerato LE, Keteyian SJ, Ehrman JK, Blaha MJ, Visvanathan K, Marshall CH. Fitness and prostate cancer screening, incidence, and mortality: Results from the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project. Cancer [Internet]. 2021 Feb 9 [cited 2021 Mar 29]; Available from: doi:10.1002/cncr.33426
- 111. Jonathan K Ehrman; Gary Liguori; Meir Magal; Deborah Riebe. ACSM's guidelines for exercise testing and prescription [Internet]. 10th ed. Philadelphia: Wolter Kluwer; 2018 [cited 2021 Mar 14]. Available from: https://www.worldcat.org/title/acsmsguidelines-for-exercise-testing-and-prescription/oclc/974355185
- 112. Gibbons RJ, Balady GJ, Bricker JT, Chaitman BR, Fletcher GF, Froelicher VF, Mark DB, McCallister BD, Mooss AN, O'Reilly MG, Winters WL, Gibbons RJ, Antman EM, Alpert JS, Faxon DP, Fuster V, Gregoratos G, Hiratzka LF, Jacobs AK, Russell RO, Smith SC, American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines. Committee to Update the 1997 Exercise Testing Guidelines. ACC/AHA 2002 guideline update for exercise testing: summary article. A report of the American College of Cardiology/American Heart Association Task Force on Practice Guidelines (Committee to Update the 1997 Exercise Testing Guidelines). J Am Coll Cardiol [Internet]. 2002 Oct 16 [cited 2019 Sep 22];40(8):1531–40. Available from: doi:10.1016/s0735-1097(02)02164-2
- 113. Alfaqih MA, Allott EH, Hamilton RJ, Freeman MR, Freedland SJ. The current evidence on statin use and prostate cancer prevention: Are we there yet? Nat Rev Urol [Internet]. 2017 Feb 1 [cited 2020 Dec 12];14(2):107–19. Available from: doi:10.1038/nrurol.2016.199

- 114. Loomans-Kropp HA, Pinsky P, Cao Y, Chan AT, Umar A. Association of Aspirin Use With Mortality Risk Among Older Adult Participants in the Prostate, Lung, Colorectal, and Ovarian Cancer Screening Trial. JAMA Netw open [Internet]. 2019 Dec 2 [cited 2021 Mar 26];2(12):e1916729. Available from: doi:10.1001/jamanetworkopen.2019.16729
- 115. Bhindi B, Margel D, Hamilton RJ, Fernandes KA, Trottier G, Hersey KM, Finelli A, Trachtenberg J, Zlotta A, Kulkarni GS, Toi A, Evans A, Van Der Kwast TH, Fleshner NE. The impact of the use of aspirin and other nonsteroidal anti-inflammatory drugs on the risk of prostate cancer detection on biopsy. Urology [Internet]. 2014 Nov 1 [cited 2021 Mar 26];84(5):1073–80. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.urology.2014.05.071
- 116. Surveillance, Epidemiology and End Results Program, National Cancer Institute. SEER ICD-O-3 Coding Materials [Internet]. [cited 2019 Sep 22]. Available from: https://seer.cancer.gov/icd-o-3/
- 117. StataCorp. Stata Statistical Software: Release 15. 2017.
- 118. Liu L, Shi Y, Li T, Qin Q, Yin J, Pang S, Nie S, Wei S. Leisure time physical activity and cancer risk: Evaluation of the WHO' s recommendation based on 126 high-quality epidemiological studies. Br J Sports Med. 2016;176(6):816–25. Available from: doi:10.1136/bjsports-2015-094728
- Vainshelboim B, Müller J, Lima RM, Nead KT, Chester C, Chan K, Kokkinos P, Myers J. Cardiorespiratory fitness and cancer incidence in men. Ann Epidemiol. 2017;27(7):442–7. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.annepidem.2017.06.003
- Byun W, Sui X, Hébert JR, Church TS, Lee IM, Matthews CE, Blair SN.
 Cardiorespiratory fitness and risk of prostate cancer: Findings from the Aerobics
 Center Longitudinal Study. Cancer Epidemiol. 2011 Feb;35(1):59–65. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.canep.2010.07.013
- 121. Laukkanen JA, Pukkala E, Rauramaa R, Mäkikallio TH, Toriola AT, Kurl S. Cardiorespiratory fitness, lifestyle factors and cancer risk and mortality in Finnish men. Eur J Cancer. 2010 Jan 1;46(2):355–63. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.ejca.2009.07.013

- 122. Zhu X, Van Leeuwen PJ, Holmberg E, Bul M, Carlsson S, Schroder FH, Roobol MJ, Hugosson J. Efficacy versus effectiveness study design within the European screening trial for prostate cancer: Consequences for cancer incidence, overall mortality and cancer-specific mortality. J Med Screen. 2012;19(3):133–40. Available from: doi:10.1258/jms.2012.012071
- 123. Kratz A, Lewandrowski KB, Siegel AJ, Sluss PM, Chun KY, Flood JG, Lee-Lewandrowski E. Effect of marathon running on total and free serum prostate-specific antigen concentrations. Arch Pathol Lab Med. 2003;127(3):345–8. Available from: doi:10.1043/0003-9985(2003)127<0345:EOMROT>2.0.CO;2
- 124. Jiandani D, Randhawa A, Brown RE, Hamilton R, Matthew AG, Kuk JL, Alibhai SMH, Tufts E, Santa Mina D. The effect of bicycling on PSA levels: A systematic review and meta-analysis. Prostate Cancer Prostatic Dis. 2015;18(3):208–12. Available from: doi:10.1038/pcan.2015.16
- 125. Crump C, Stattin P, Brooks JD, Stocks T, Sundquist J, Sieh W, Sundquist K. Early-Life Cardiorespiratory Fitness and Long-term Risk of Prostate Cancer. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev [Internet]. 2020 Nov [cited 2021 Feb 7];29(11):2187–94. Available from: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.epi-20-0535
- 126. Nilsen TIL, Romundstad PR, Vatten LJ. Recreational physical activity and risk of prostate cancer: A prospective population-based study in Norway (the HUNT study). Int J Cancer [Internet]. 2006 Dec 15 [cited 2021 Jan 23];119(12):2943–7. Available from: doi:10.1002/ijc.22184
- 127. Patel A V., Rodriguez C, Jacobs EJ, Solomon L, Thun MJ, Calle EE. Recreational physical activity and risk of prostate cancer in a large cohort of U.S. men. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev [Internet]. 2005 Jan [cited 2019 Nov 9];14(1):275–9. Available from: https://cebp.aacrjournals.org/content/14/1/275.long
- Giovannucci EL, Liu Y, Leitzmann MF, Stampfer MJ, Willett WC. A prospective study of physical activity and incident and fatal prostate cancer. Arch Intern Med. 2005 May 9;165(9):1005–10. Available from: doi:10.1001/archinte.165.9.1005
- Lund Nilsen T I., Johnsen R, Vatten LJ. Socio-economic and lifestyle factors associated with the risk of prostate cancer. Br J Cancer [Internet]. 2000 [cited 2021 Feb 7];82(7):1358–63. Available from: doi:10.1054/bjoc.1999.1105

- 130. Johnsen NF, Tjønneland A, Thomsen BLR, Christensen J, Loft S, Friedenreich C, Key TJ, Allen NE, Lahmann PH, Mejlvig L, Overvad K, Kaaks R, Rohrmann S, Boing H, Misirli G, Trichopoulou A, Zylis D, Tumino R, Pala V, Bueno-de-Mesquita HB, Kiemeney LA, Suárez LR, Gonzalez CA, Sánchez M-J, Huerta JM, Gurrea AB, Manjer J, Wirfält E, Khaw K-T, Wareham N, Boffetta P, Egevad L, Rinaldi S, Riboli E. Physical activity and risk of prostate cancer in the European Prospective Investigation into Cancer and Nutrition (EPIC) cohort. Int J Cancer [Internet]. 2009 Aug 15 [cited 2019 Nov 9];125(4):902–8. Available from: doi:10.1002/ijc.24326
- 131. Williams N, Hughes LJ, Turner EL, Donovan JL, Hamdy FC, Neal DE, Martin RM, Metcalfe C. Prostate-specific antigen testing rates remain low in UK general practice: A cross-sectional study in six English cities. BJU Int. 2011;108(9):1402–8. Available from: doi:10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10163.x
- 132. Páez A, Luján M, Llanes L, Romero I, De la Cal MA, Miravallesc E, Berenguer A.
 PSA-use in a Spanish industrial area. Eur Urol [Internet]. 2002 Feb 1 [cited 2021 Feb 7];41(2):162–6. Available from: doi:10.1016/S0302-2838(01)00022-7
- 133. Thompson IM, Ankerst DP, Chi C, Lucia MS, Goodman PJ, Crowley JJ, Parnes HL, Coltman CA. Operating characteristics of prostate-specific antigen in men with an initial PSA level of 3.0 ng/mL or lower. J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 2005 Jul 6 [cited 2021 Jan 30];294(1):66–70. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.294.1.66
- 134. Barrington WE, Schenk JM, Etzioni R, Arnold KB, Neuhouser ML, Thompson IM, Lucia MS, Kristal AR. Difference in association of obesity with prostate cancer risk between US African American and non-Hispanic white men in the Selenium and Vitamin E Cancer Prevention Trial (SELECT). JAMA Oncol. 2015;1(3):342–9. Available from: doi:10.1001/jamaoncol.2015.0513
- 135. Kampert JB, Blair SN, Barlow CE, Kohl HW. Physical activity, physical fitness, and all-cause and cancer mortality: A prospective study of men and women. Ann Epidemiol. 1996;6(5):452–7. Available from: doi:10.1016/S1047-2797(96)00059-2
- 136. Rider JR, Sandin F, Andrén O, Wiklund P, Hugosson J, Stattin P. Long-term outcomes among noncuratively treated men according to prostate cancer risk category in a nationwide, population-based study. Eur Urol. 2013 Jan 1;63(1):88–96. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2012.08.001

- Sturgeon KM, Deng L, Bluethmann SM, Zhou S, Trifiletti DM, Jiang C, Kelly SP, Zaorsky NG. A population-based study of cardiovascular disease mortality risk in US cancer patients. Eur Heart J [Internet]. 2019 Dec 21 [cited 2021 Mar 20];40(48):3889– 97. Available from: doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehz766
- Zaorsky NG, Churilla TM, Egleston BL, Fisher SG, Ridge JA, Horwitz EM, Meyer JE. Causes of death among cancer patients. Ann Oncol [Internet]. 2017 Feb 1 [cited 2021 Mar 22];28(2):400–7. Available from: doi:10.1093/annonc/mdw604
- 139. Platz EA, Till C, Goodman PJ, Parnes HL, Figg WD, Albanes D, Neuhouser ML, Klein EA, Thompson IM, Kristal AR. Men with low serum cholesterol have a lower risk of high-grade prostate cancer in the placebo arm of the prostate cancer prevention trial. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev [Internet]. 2009 Nov [cited 2021 Mar 22];18(11):2807–13. Available from: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-09-0472
- Huncharek M, Sue Haddock K, Reid R, Kupelnick B. Smoking as a risk factor for prostate cancer: A meta-analysis of 24 prospective cohort studies. Am J Public Health [Internet]. 2010 Apr 1 [cited 2021 Mar 22];100(4):693–701. Available from: doi:10.2105/AJPH.2008.150508
- 141. Discacciati A, Orsini N, Wolk A. Body mass index and incidence of localized and advanced prostate cancer-a dose-response meta-analysis of prospective studies. Ann Oncol [Internet]. 2012 Jul [cited 2021 Mar 22];23(7):1665–71. Available from: doi:10.1093/annonc/mdr603
- 142. Platz EA, Clinton SK, Giovannucci E. Association between plasma cholesterol and prostate cancer in the PSA era. Int J Cancer [Internet]. 2008 Oct 1 [cited 2021 Mar 22];123(7):1693–8. Available from: doi:10.1002/ijc.23715
- 143. Lee H, Cho J, Shin DW, Lee SP, Hwang SS, Oh J, Yang HK, Hwang SH, Son KY, Chun SH, Cho BL, Guallar E. Association of cardiovascular health screening with mortality, clinical outcomes, and health care cost: A nationwide cohort study. Prev Med (Baltim). 2015 Jan 1;70:19–25. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.ypmed.2014.11.007

- 144. Shin DW, Han K, Park HS, Lee SP, Park SH, Park J. Risk of Ischemic Heart Disease and Stroke in Prostate Cancer Survivors: A Nationwide Study in South Korea. Sci Rep [Internet]. 2020 Dec 1 [cited 2021 Mar 22];10(1):10313. Available from: doi:10.1038/s41598-020-67029-y
- Basaria S. Cardiovascular disease associated with androgen-deprivation therapy : Time to give it due respect. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2015 Mar 20 [cited 2021 Mar 22];33(11):1232–4. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2014.60.2649
- 146. Nguyen PL, Je Y, Schutz FAB, Hoffman KE, Hu JC, Parekh A, Beckman JA, Choueiri TK. Association of androgen deprivation therapy with cardiovascular death in patients with prostate cancer: A meta-analysis of randomized trials. JAMA - J Am Med Assoc [Internet]. 2011 Dec 7 [cited 2021 Mar 22];306(21):2359–66. Available from: doi:10.1001/jama.2011.1745
- 147. Melloni C, Slovin SF, Blemings A, Goodman SG, Evans CP, Nilsson J, Bhatt DL, Zubovskiy K, Olesen TK, Dugi K, Clarke NW, Higano CS, Roe MT. Cardiovascular Safety of Degarelix Versus Leuprolide for Advanced Prostate Cancer. JACC CardioOncology. 2020 Mar 1;2(1):70–81. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.jaccao.2020.01.004
- 148. Van Hemelrijck M, Garmo H, Holmberg L, Ingelsson E, Bratt O, Bill-Axelson A, Lambe M, Stattin P, Adolfsson J. Absolute and relative risk of cardiovascular disease in men with prostate cancer: Results from the population-based PCBaSe Sweden. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2010 Jul 20 [cited 2021 Mar 22];28(21):3448–56. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2010.29.1567
- 149. O'Farrell S, Garmo H, Holmberg L, Adolfsson J, Stattin P, Van Hemelrijck M. Risk and timing of cardiovascular disease after androgen-deprivation therapy in men with prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2015 Apr 1 [cited 2021 Mar 22];33(11):1243– 51. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2014.59.1792
- 150. Resnick MJ, Lacchetti C, Bergman J, Hauke RJ, Hoffman KE, Kungel TM, Morgans AK, Penson DF. Prostate cancer survivorship care guideline: American society of clinical oncology clinical practice guideline endorsement. J Clin Oncol. 2015 Apr 1;33(9):1078–85. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2014.60.2557
- 151. Keogh JWL, MacLeod RD. Body composition, physical fitness, functional performance, quality of life, and fatigue benefits of exercise for prostate cancer patients: A systematic review. J Pain Symptom Manage [Internet]. 2012 Jan [cited 2021 Mar 18];43(1):96–110. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.jpainsymman.2011.03.006
- 152. Segal RJ, Reid RD, Courneya KS, Sigal RJ, Kenny GP, Prud'Homme DG, Malone SC, Wells GA, Scott CG, Slovinec D'Angelo ME. Randomized controlled trial of resistance or aerobic exercise in men receiving radiation therapy for prostate cancer. J Clin Oncol [Internet]. 2009 Jan 20 [cited 2021 Mar 18];27(3):344–51. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2007.15.4963
- 153. NES BM, VATTEN LJ, NAUMAN J, JANSZKY I, WISLØFF U. A Simple Nonexercise Model of Cardiorespiratory Fitness Predicts Long-Term Mortality. Med Sci Sport Exerc [Internet]. 2014 Jun [cited 2021 Mar 20];46(6):1159–65. Available from: doi:10.1249/MSS.00000000000219
- 154. Lee DC, Sui X, Artero EG, Lee IM, Church TS, McAuley PA, Stanford FC, Kohl HW, Blair SN. Long-term effects of changes in cardiorespiratory fitness and body mass index on all-cause and cardiovascular disease mortality in men the Aerobics Center Longitudinal Study. Circulation [Internet]. 2011 Dec 6 [cited 2021 Mar 20];124(23):2483–90. Available from: doi:10.1161/CIRCULATIONAHA.111.038422
- 155. Laukkanen JA, Rauramaa R, Salonen JT, Kurl S. The predictive value of cardiorespiratory fitness combined with coronary risk evaluation and the risk of cardiovascular and all-cause death. J Intern Med [Internet]. 2007 Aug [cited 2021 Mar 20];262(2):263–72. Available from: doi:10.1111/j.1365-2796.2007.01807.x
- 156. Gillen JB, Martin BJ, MacInnis MJ, Skelly LE, Tarnopolsky MA, Gibala MJ. Twelve Weeks of Sprint Interval Training Improves Indices of Cardiometabolic Health Similar to Traditional Endurance Training despite a Five-Fold Lower Exercise Volume and Time Commitment. Sandbakk Ø, editor. PLoS One [Internet]. 2016 Apr 26 [cited 2021 Mar 20];11(4):e0154075. Available from: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0154075

- 157. Rock CL, Thomson C, Gansler T, Gapstur SM, McCullough ML, Patel A V., Andrews KS, Bandera E V., Spees CK, Robien K, Hartman S, Sullivan K, Grant BL, Hamilton KK, Kushi LH, Caan BJ, Kibbe D, Black JD, Wiedt TL, McMahon C, Sloan K, Doyle C. American Cancer Society guideline for diet and physical activity for cancer prevention. CA Cancer J Clin [Internet]. 2020 Jul 9 [cited 2021 Mar 24];70(4):245–71. Available from: doi:10.3322/caac.21591
- 158. McCullough ML, Patel A V., Kushi LH, Patel R, Willett WC, Doyle C, Thun MJ, Gapstur SM. Following cancer prevention guidelines reduces risk of cancer, cardiovascular disease, and all-cause mortality. Cancer Epidemiol Biomarkers Prev [Internet]. 2011 Jun 1 [cited 2021 Mar 20];20(6):1089–97. Available from: doi:10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-10-1173
- 159. Stamatakis E, Hamer M, O'Donovan G, Batty GD, Kivimaki M. A non-exercise testing method for estimating cardiorespiratory fitness: associations with all-cause and cardiovascular mortality in a pooled analysis of eight population-based cohorts. Eur Heart J [Internet]. 2013 [cited 2021 Mar 19];34(10):750–8. Available from: doi:10.1093/eurheartj/ehs097
- 160. Bruinsma SM, Zhang L, Roobol MJ, Bangma CH, Steyerberg EW, Nieboer D, Van Hemelrijck M, Trock B, Ehdaie B, Carroll P, Filson C, Kim J, Morgan T, Klotz L, Pickles T, Hyndman E, Moore CM, Gnanapragasam V, Dasgupta P, Villers A, Rannikko A, Valdagni R, Perry A, Hugosson J, Rubio-Briones J, Bjartell A, Hefermehl L, Lui Shiong L, Frydenberg M, Kakehi Y, Ha Chung B, van der Kwast T, Obbink H, van der Linden W, Hulsen T, de Jonge C, Kattan M, Xinge J, Muir K, Lophatananon A, Fahey M, Guo W, Milan T, Benfante N, Cowan J, Patil D, Sanford R, Kim TK, Mamedov A, LaPointe V, Crump T, Hamoudi R, Kimberly-Duffell J, Santaolalla A, Olivier J, Janetti EB, Rancati T, Ahlgren H, Mascarós J, Löfgren A, Lehmann K, Han Lin C, Hirama H, Jenster G, Auvinen A, Bjartell A, Haider M, van Bochove K, Carter B, Kirk-Burnnand R, Gledhill S, Buzza M. The Movember Foundation's GAP3 cohort: a profile of the largest global prostate cancer active surveillance database to date. BJU Int [Internet]. 2018 May 1 [cited 2021 Mar 23];121(5):737–44. Available from: doi:10.1111/bju.14106

- 161. Vesprini L, Sethukavalan D, Jethava P, Zhang V, Jain L, Yamamoto S, Mamedov T, Loblaw A. Long-Term Follow-Up of a Large Active Surveillance Cohort of Patients With Prostate Cancer. J Clin Oncol. 2015;33(3):272–7. Available from: doi:10.1200/JCO.2014.55.1192
- 162. Van Poppel H, Hogenhout R, Albers P, Van Den Bergh RCN, Barentsz JO, Roobol MJ. Early Detection of Prostate Cancer in 2020 and Beyond: Facts and Recommendations for the European Union and the European Commission. Eur Urol. 2021;79(3):327–9. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.eururo.2020.12.010
- 163. Fenstermaker M, Mendhiratta N, Bjurlin MA, Meng X, Rosenkrantz AB, Huang R, Deng FM, Zhou M, Huang WC, Lepor H, Taneja SS. Risk Stratification by Urinary Prostate Cancer Gene 3 Testing Before Magnetic Resonance Imaging-Ultrasound Fusion-targeted Prostate Biopsy Among Men With No History of Biopsy. Urology. 2017 Jan 1;99:174–9. Available from: doi:10.1016/j.urology.2016.08.022
- 164. Punnen S, Nahar B, Soodana-Prakash N, Koru-Sengul T, Stoyanova R, Pollack A, Kava B, Gonzalgo ML, Ritch CR, Parekh DJ. Optimizing patient's selection for prostate biopsy: A single institution experience with multi-parametric MRI and the 4Kscore test for the detection of aggressive prostate cancer. Fan X, editor. PLoS One [Internet]. 2018 Aug 9 [cited 2021 Mar 23];13(8):e0201384. Available from: doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0201384

Eidesstattliche Versicherung

"Ich, Cara Reiter-Brennan, versichere an Eides statt durch meine eigenhändige Unterschrift, dass ich die vorgelegte Dissertation mit dem Thema: "Cardiorespiratory fitness and prostate cancer – analysis of the FIT-Cancer Cohort" / "Kardiorespiratorische Fitness und das Prostatakarzinom – Analyze des FIT-Cancer Cohorts, selbstständig" und ohne nicht offengelegte Hilfe Dritter verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel genutzt habe.

Alle Stellen, die wörtlich oder dem Sinne nach auf Publikationen oder Vorträgen anderer Autoren/innen beruhen, sind als solche in korrekter Zitierung kenntlich gemacht. Die Abschnitte zu Methodik (insbesondere praktische Arbeiten, Laborbestimmungen, statistische Aufarbeitung) und Resultaten (insbesondere Abbildungen, Graphiken und Tabellen) werden von mir verantwortet.

Ich versichere ferner, dass ich die in Zusammenarbeit mit anderen Personen generierten Daten, Datenauswertungen und Schlussfolgerungen korrekt gekennzeichnet und meinen eigenen Beitrag sowie die Beiträge anderer Personen korrekt kenntlich gemacht habe (siehe Anteilserklärung). Texte oder Textteile, die gemeinsam mit anderen erstellt oder verwendet wurden, habe ich korrekt kenntlich gemacht.

Meine Anteile an etwaigen Publikationen zu dieser Dissertation entsprechen denen, die in der untenstehenden gemeinsamen Erklärung mit dem/der Erstbetreuer/in, angegeben sind. Für sämtliche im Rahmen der Dissertation entstandenen Publikationen wurden die Richtlinien des ICMJE (International Committee of Medical Journal Editors; <u>www.icmje.og</u>) zur Autorenschaft eingehalten. Ich erkläre ferner, dass ich mich zur Einhaltung der Satzung der Charité – Universitätsmedizin Berlin zur Sicherung Guter Wissenschaftlicher Praxis verpflichte.

Weiterhin versichere ich, dass ich diese Dissertation weder in gleicher noch in ähnlicher Form bereits an einer anderen Fakultät eingereicht habe.

Die Bedeutung dieser eidesstattlichen Versicherung und die strafrechtlichen Folgen einer unwahren eidesstattlichen Versicherung (§§156, 161 des Strafgesetzbuches) sind mir bekannt und bewusst."

Datum 26.8.2021

Unterschrift

Anteilserklärung an erfolgter Publikation

Cara Reiter-Brennan's contribution to the following publication:

Publication 1: Reiter-Brennan C, Dzaye O, Al-Mallah MH, Dardari Z, Brawner CA, Lamerato LE, Keteyian SJ, Ehrman JK, Blaha MJ, Visvanathan K, Marshall CH. Fitness and prostate cancer screening, incidence, and mortality: Results from the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project. Cancer. 2021 Feb 9. doi: 10.1002/cncr.33426. Epub ahead of print. PMID: 33561293.

- Background literature analysis on prostate cancer, PSA modelling and PSA score in relation to cardiorespiratory fitness
- Completion of intensive data analysis course and STATA introduction course at the Johns Hopkins School of Public Health in preparation for the statistical analysis in this project
- Completion of Institutional Review Board (IRB) online training modules to attain IRB certification to be able to work with the FIT-Cancer Cohort data set
- Standardization of variables and cleaning of data set in order to harmonizing PSA data set with FIT-Cancer Cohort data set
- Statistical analysis of updated version of FIT-Cancer Cohort data set with STATA in consultation with supervisor and statistician
- Preparation of tables (table 1, 2, and 3) and figures (figure 1 and 2) and editing after feedback from supervisor and co-authors
- Drafting first version of manuscript and abstract
- Editing manuscript and abstract after review from supervisors and co-authors
- Preparing manuscript for journal
- Editing manuscript after journal response and drafting rebuttal letter

Unterschrift des Doktoranden/der Doktorandin

Auszug aus der Journal Summary List (ISI Web of Knowledge SM)

Gesalitalizatii: 244 Journale							
Rank	Full Journal Title	Total Cites	Journal Impact Factor	Eigenfactor Score			
1	CA-A CANCER JOURNAL FOR CLINICIANS	39,917	292.278	0.093460			
2	Nature Reviews Clinical Oncology	12,384	53.276	0.035980			
3	NATURE REVIEWS CANCER	52,053	53.030	0.066030			
4	LANCET ONCOLOGY	53,592	33.752	0.143420			
5	JOURNAL OF CLINICAL ONCOLOGY	155,297	32.956	0.261940			
6	Cancer Discovery	18,093	29.497	0.069280			
7	CANCER CELL	41,064	26.602	0.095430			
8	JAMA Oncology	13,794	24.799	0.064650			
9	ANNALS OF ONCOLOGY	45,813	18.274	0.107060			
10	Molecular Cancer	15,448	15.302	0.023990			
11	Journal of Thoracic Oncology	18,136	13.357	0.038200			
12	JNCI-Journal of the National Cancer Institute	36,018	11.577	0.045450			
13	Trends in Cancer	2,351	11.093	0.010140			
14	SEMINARS IN CANCER BIOLOGY	8,310	11.090	0.011730			
15	Journal of Hematology & Oncology	6,732	11.059	0.015550			
16	NEURO-ONCOLOGY	12,950	10.247	0.029050			
17	CLINICAL CANCER RESEARCH	85,288	10.107	0.131520			
18	Journal for ImmunoTherapy of Cancer	4,557	9.913	0.016030			
19	CANCER RESEARCH	135,753	9.727	0.118680			
20	Liver Cancer	1,131	9.720	0.002660			

Journal Data Filtered By: Selected JCR Year: 2019 Selected Editions: SCIE,SSCI Selected Categories: "ONCOLOGY" Selected Category Scheme: WoS Gesamtanzahl: 244 Journale

Selected JCR Year: 2019; Selected Categories: "ONCOLOGY"

1

Rank	Full Journal Title	Total Cites	Journal Impact Factor	Eigenfactor Score
21	Journal of the National Comprehensive Cancer Network	6,912	9.316	0.020020
22	CANCER TREATMENT REVIEWS	9,427	8.885	0.017800
23	Cancer Immunology Research	6,969	8.728	0.026440
24	LEUKEMIA	25,819	8.665	0.048640
25	Blood Cancer Journal	2,800	8.023	0.010400
26	ONCOGENE	66,303	7.971	0.068320
27	Clinical and Translational Medicine	1,349	7.919	0.003280
28	npj Precision Oncology	500	7.717	0.001520
29	BIOCHIMICA ET BIOPHYSICA ACTA- REVIEWS ON CANCER	5,650	7.365	0.007800
30	CANCER LETTERS	34,162	7.360	0.044450
31	EUROPEAN JOURNAL OF CANCER	32,241	7.275	0.048170
32	Gastric Cancer	5,525	7.088	0.010730
33	JOURNAL OF EXPERIMENTAL & CLINICAL CANCER RESEARCH	9,316	7.068	0.014540
34	Therapeutic Advances in Medical Oncology	1,894	6.852	0.004260
35	Molecular Oncology	6,378	6.574	0.013820
36	CANCER AND METASTASIS REVIEWS	6,247	6.400	0.005940
37	Cancers	10,442	6.126	0.018740
38	Oncogenesis	2,775	6.119	0.007750
39	STEM CELLS	20,554	6.022	0.024110
40	npj Breast Cancer	814	6.000	0.003590
41	JOURNAL OF PATHOLOGY	16,307	5.979	0.017910

Rank	Full Journal Title	Total Cites	Journal Impact Factor	Eigenfactor Score
42	Oncolmmunology	10,116	5.869	0.029410
43	INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF RADIATION ONCOLOGY BIOLOGY PHYSICS	44,197	5.859	0.042160
44	CRITICAL REVIEWS IN ONCOLOGY HEMATOLOGY	8,477	5.833	0.014250
45	BRITISH JOURNAL OF CANCER	46,406	5.791	0.051560
46	Chinese Journal of Cancer	2,330	5.760	0.003700
47	CANCER	66,520	5.742	0.065520
48	NEOPLASIA	7,453	5.696	0.008200
49	Cancer Communications	465	5.627	0.000860
50	MOLECULAR CANCER THERAPEUTICS	19,457	5.615	0.028690
51	CANCER IMMUNOLOGY IMMUNOTHERAPY	8,390	5.442	0.011550
52	Cancer Biology & Medicine	1,389	5.432	0.003640
53	Annual Review of Cancer Biology-Series	318	5.413	0.001270
54	ESMO Open	1,286	5.329	0.004150
55	BIODRUGS	1,803	5.313	0.002980
56	CELLULAR ONCOLOGY	1,719	5.304	0.002220
57	Advances in Cancer Research	2,711	5.235	0.004050
58	American Journal of Cancer Research	5,531	5.177	0.012170
59	INTERNATIONAL JOURNAL OF CANCER	53,177	5.145	0.064950
60	Translational Lung Cancer Research	1,922	5.132	0.005660
61	Cancer & Metabolism	922	5.033	0.002770
62	Clinical Epigenetics	3,787	5.028	0.010640
63	ONCOLOGIST	12,944	5.025	0.020980

Selected JCR Year: 2019; Selected Categories: "ONCOLOGY"

Originalpublikation

Reiter-Brennan, C, Dzaye, O, Al-Mallah, MH, Dardari, Z, Brawner, CA, Lamerato, LE, Keteyian, SJ, Ehrman, JK, Blaha, MJ, Visvanathan, K, Marshall, CH. Fitness and prostate cancer screening, incidence, and mortality: Results from the Henry Ford Exercise Testing (FIT) Project. Cancer. 2021. https://doi.org/10.1002/cncr.33426

Lebenslauf

Mein Lebenslauf wird aus datenschutzrechtlichen Gründen in der elektronischen Version meiner Arbeit nicht veröffentlicht.

Danksagung / Acknowledgements

An erster Stelle danke ich Dr. Dominik Geisel und Dr. Omar Dzaye für die einmalige Möglichkeit diese Dissertation fertigzustellen und mir den bereichernden Forschungsaufenthalt an der Johns Hopkins University zu ermöglichen. Speziell möchte ich Dr. Omar Dzaye für die Idee und Umsetzung dieses Johns Hopkins Forschungsprogramms und die Einbindung in so viele weitere Projekte danken. Dr. Dominik Geisel danke ich besonders für die wertvolle Betreuung und zuverlässige Unterstützung, insbesondere in der letzten Phase der Dissertation.

Ebenfalls danke ich dem Biomedical Science Exchange Programm für die finanzielle Unterstützung die diese Promotionsvorhaben ermöglicht hat.

I would like to especially thank Prof. Dr. Mike Blaha for making my incredible stay at Johns Hopkins University possible and for supporting me in every conceivable way throughout my dissertation and after. I also owe a tremendous thanks to Dr. Catherine Handy-Marshall for making the FIT-Cancer cohort project possible and her exceptional mentorship. This dissertation would not have been realized without her strong guidance and limitless support. I also would like to specially thank the Ciccarone Center Team for so warmly welcoming and supporting me during my stay at Hopkins. Thank you Dr. Funmi Obisesan and Dr. Miguel Cainzos-Achirica for being such kind and fun desk neighbors, for lessons in epidemiology and guiding me through STATA frustrations.

Meinen Freunden dank ich für die vielen ermunternden Gespräche und konstruktive Diskussionen. Mein größter Dank gilt jedoch meinen Eltern für ihre bedingungslose und unerschöpfliche Unterstützung, Zuspruch und Motivation.